

ORNL-4138 UC-80 – Reactor Technology

# AN ENGINEERING APPROACH TO

# MULTIAXIAL PLASTICITY

J. G. Merkle



1/2-167

# OAK RIDGE NATIONAL LABORATORY

operated by UNION CARBIDE CORPORATION for the U.S. ATOMIC ENERGY COMMISSION

# DISCLAIMER

This report was prepared as an account of work sponsored by an agency of the United States Government. Neither the United States Government nor any agency Thereof, nor any of their employees, makes any warranty, express or implied, or assumes any legal liability or responsibility for the accuracy, completeness, or usefulness of any information, apparatus, product, or process disclosed, or represents that its use would not infringe privately owned rights. Reference herein to any specific commercial product, process, or service by trade name, trademark, manufacturer, or otherwise does not necessarily constitute or imply its endorsement, recommendation, or favoring by the United States Government or any agency thereof. The views and opinions of authors expressed herein do not necessarily state or reflect those of the United States Government or any agency thereof.

# DISCLAIMER

Portions of this document may be illegible in electronic image products. Images are produced from the best available original document.

#### Printed in the United States of America. Available from Clearinghouse for Federal Scientific and Technical Information, National Bureau of Standards, U.S. Department of Commerce, Springfield, Virginia 22151 Price: Printed Copy \$3,00; Microfiche \$0.65

#### --- LEGAL NOTICE -

This report was prepared as an account of Government sponsored work. Neither the United States, nor the Commission, nor any person acting on behalf of the Commission:

- A. Makes any warranty or representation, expressed or implied, with respect to the accuracy, completeness, or usefulness of the information contained in this report, or that the use of any information, apparatus, method, or process disclosed in this report may not infringe privately owned rights; or
- B. Assumes any liabilities with respect to the use of, or for damages resulting from the use of any information, apparatus, method, or process disclosed in this report.

As used in the above, "person acting on behalf of the Commission" includes any employee or contractor of the Commission, or employee of such contractor, to the extent that such employee or contractor of the Commission, or employee of such contractor prepares, disseminates, or provides access to, any information pursuant to his employment or contract with the Commission, or his employment with such contractor.

# Correction to ORNL-4138

1. On page 32. Delete everything below Eq. (83). Change the comma following Eq. (83) to a period. Then substitute:

Solving Eq. (26) for the case of df =  $d\sigma_3$  = 0 gives

$$\frac{\frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_1}}{\frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_2}} = -\frac{d\sigma_2}{d\sigma_1} . \tag{84}$$

2. <u>On page 33</u>. Delete everything down to and including Eq. (86). Then substitute:

Combining Eqs. (84) and (83) gives

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon_{1}^{P}}{\mathrm{d}\epsilon_{2}} = -\frac{\mathrm{d}\sigma_{2}}{\mathrm{d}\sigma_{1}} \quad (85)$$

Let us define an angle  $\theta$  such that

$$\frac{d\epsilon_{1}^{P}}{\frac{P}{P}} = -\frac{d\sigma_{2}}{\frac{d\sigma_{2}}{d\epsilon_{2}}} = \tan\theta .$$
(86)  
$$\frac{d\epsilon_{2}}{d\sigma_{1}} = \frac{d\sigma_{1}}{d\sigma_{1}} = -\frac{d\sigma_{2}}{d\sigma_{1}} = -\frac{$$

ORNL-4138

CESTI PRICES

Contract No. W-7405-eng-26

÷.

÷.

н.с. \$3.00; MN 65

Reactor Division

# AN ENGINEERING APPROACH TO MULTIAXIAL PLASTICITY

#### J. G. Merkle

# LEGAL NOTICE

This report was prepared as an account of Government sponsored work. Neither the United

This report was prepared as an account of Government sponsored work. Neither the United States, nor the Commission, nor any person acting on behalf of the Commission: A. Makes any warranty or representation, expressed or implied, with respect to the accuracy, completeness, or usefulness of the information contained in this report, or that the use of any information, apparatus, method, or process disclosed in this report may not infringe privately owned rights; or B. Assumes any liabilities with respect to the use of, or for damages resulting from the use of any information, apparatus, method, or process disclosed in this report. A used in the above, "person acting on behalf of the Commission" includes any employee or contractor of the Commission, or employee of such contractor, to the extent that such seminates, or provides access to, any information pursuant to his employment or contract with the Commission, or his employment with such contractor. with the Commission, or his employment with such contractor.

# JULY 1967

OAK RIDGE NATIONAL LABORATORY Oak Ridge, Tennessee operated by UNION CARBIDE CORPORATION for the U.S. ATOMIC ENERGY COMMISSION



# CONTENTS

Page

ABSTRACT	v
NOMENCLATURE	vii
DEFINITIONS	xi
STATEMENT OF THE BASIC PROBLEM	2
BASIC EQUATIONS OF PLASTICITY	6
Assumption of Fixed Axes (A Simplifying Assumption for this Report)	6
Number and Types of Equations	6
The Yield Function	7
The Effective Stress-Strain Relation	8
The Flow Rule	10
Derivation Based on the Assumed Existence of an Effective Stress-Strain Relation	10
Derivation Based on the Assumption of Stability	15
The Plastic Volume Change Condition	17
Relationship Between the Yield Function and the Effective Stress	19
The Effective Plastic Strain Increment in Terms of the Stresses and the Stress Increments	24
Associated and Integrated Flow Rules	25
CHARACTERISTICS OF STRESS SPACE	25
Basic Equations	25
The Plastic Strain Increment Vector	28
Characteristics of Yield Surfaces	29
Determination of the Yield Locus for a State of Biaxial Stress	32
Transformation of Yield Surface Equations Into an Octahedral Coordinate System	34
APPLICATIONS	37
The Generalized Von Mises Yield Function of Hill	37
Equations of Anisotropic Incremental Theory	37
Equations of Anisotropic Deformation Theory	41

# iii

ñ

The Coefficients of Anisotropy, $\alpha_{12}^{},  \alpha_{23}^{}$ , and $\alpha_{31}^{}$	43		
Equations for Isotropic Material	49		
Equations Relating the Total Strains to the Stresses for Isotropic Material	51		
The Equation of Hill's Yield Function for Transversely Isotropic Material in the Octahedral Coordinate System	54		
The Mohr-Coulomb Yield Function	55		
Derivation of the Yield Function	55		
The Incremental and Integrated Flow Rules	58		
Stress-Plastic Strain Relationships When the Three Principal Stresses Are Unequal	59		
Stress-Plastic Strain Relationships When two Principal Stresses are _qual	60		
A Few Consequences of the Mohr-Coulomb Theory	62		
GEOMETRICAL DERIVATION OF THE FLOW LJLES FOR THE MOHR-COULOMB AND THE VON MISES YIELD FUNCTIONS	6 <b>3</b>		
The Mohr-Coulomb Yield Function	63		
The Von Mises Yield Function	69		
CROSS SECTIONS OF HILL'S YIELD SURFACE FOR TRANSVERSELY ISO- TROPIC MATERIAL AND THE MOHR-COULOMB YIELD SURFACE	71		
Hill's Yield Function for Transversely Isotropic Material	71		
The Mohr-Coulomb Yield Function	73		
EXAMPLE PROBLEMS	77		
Problem No. 1 - Hill's Yield Function	78		
Problem No. 2 - The Mohr-Coulomb Yield Function	80		
LIMITATIONS AND EXTENSIONS OF THE THEORY	83		
SUMMARY	84		
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS			
REFERENCES	88		

∢

v

#### ABSTRACT

Multiaxial plastic stress analysis techniques will become more widely used by engineers once a straightforward derivation of the basic equations of plasticity is available. The objective of this report is to present such a derivation. The basic equations of plasticity are derived by using only calculus and vector algebra; tensor notation is not used. All assumptions are explicitly stated. The flow rule is derived by two different methods. In one method the area under the effective stress-strain curve is assumed to equal the plastic work. For the other method the plastic material is assumed to be "stable." In both derivations the ratios of the principal plastic strain increments are uniquely determined by the state of stress at any point on the yield surface, except at a discontinuity. Plastic volume changes are related to the effects of hydrostatic pressure on the yield function.

The equations of Hill's yield function and the Mohr-Coulomb yield function are examined. For anisotropic materials that obey Hill's yield function, the uniaxial stress-plastic strain curves in the principal directions must plot parallel to each other on log-log paper; this leads to a general method for determining the coefficients of anisotropy. The plastic volume changes associated with the Mohr-Coulomb yield function are examined. The tensile and compressive stress-plastic strain curves for Mohr-Coulomb material must also plot parallel to each other on loglog paper. Furthermore, the flow rules associated with the Mohr-Coulomb and the Von Mises yield functions can both be derived by assuming that slip causes no plastic strain in the direction of slip. Two example problems are solved: one uses Hill's yield function and the other the Mohr-Coulomb yield function. Finally, present limitations and future extensions of the theory are discussed.

. .

. .

.

.

## NOMENCLATURE

А	Arbitrary constant, dimensionless
A <sub>1</sub> ,A <sub>2</sub>	Stress-plastic strain parameters, psi
a	Scaling factor for anisotropic stress-plastic strain curves, dimensionless
В	'Plastic strain parameter, psi <sup>-1</sup>
Ъ	Scaling factor for anisotropic stress-plastic strain curves, dimensionless
$C, C_1, C_2, C_3$	Stress-plastic strain parameters, psi
с	Cohesion, psi
D	Arbitrary constant, psi
d	Width of a prismatic test specimen, in.
Ε	Modulus of elasticity, psi
$^{\mathrm{E}}\mathrm{p}$	Plastic secant modulus, psi
e <sub>u</sub> , e <sub>v</sub> , e <sub>n</sub>	Unit vectors along the $\sigma_u^{}, \sigma_v^{},$ and $\sigma_n^{}$ axes in stress space, dimensionless
F'	Plastic tangent modulus, psi
f,f'	Yield functions, psi
$\overline{\nabla} \mathbf{f}$	Gradient of the yield function, dimensionless
G	Derived function of $\alpha_{12}$ , $\alpha_{23}$ , and $\alpha_{31}$ , dimensionless
g	General functional relationship
H,H1,H2,H3	Strain-hardening parameters for linear strain hardening, dimensionless
h	Height of a prismatic test specimen, in.
i,j,k	Unit vectors along the principal axes, dimensionless
k	Stress-plastic strain parameter, psi <sup>-1</sup>
l	Distance between two points on a line drawn parallel to a slip plane in a prismatic test specimen, in.
m	Parameter in the Mohr-Coulomb yield function, dimension- less
n	Strain-hardening exponent for power-law strain hardening, dimensionless
n	Octahedral normal
n'	Line parallel to the octahedral normal in stress space
Р	Point on a yield surface in stress space
р	Arbitrary constant, psi <sup>-2</sup>

ሩ ሽ

Ţ,

Dŋ

viii

Q	Point on a yield surface in stress space
q,q'	Arbitrary constants, dimensionless
R	Point on a yield surface in stress space
S	Point on a corner of a yield surface in stress space
S <sub>11</sub> , S <sub>V</sub>	Normalized stresses, dimensionless
T	Temperature, °F
t	Thickness of a prismatic test specimen, in.
Ū	Stress vector along the $\sigma_{\mathrm{u}}$ axis in stress space, psi
dVp	Differential plastic volume change
$\Delta V_p$	Plastic volume change, dimensionless
dW <sub>p</sub>	Plastic work increment per unit volume, psi
dwp	Plastic work increment per unit volume performed by a set of stress increments, psi
x,y,Z	Scalar variables (stress or dimensionless, as indicated by equations in which used); also subscripts indicat- ing principal directions
α	Coefficient of thermal expansion, ${}^{\circ}F^{-1}$
$\alpha_{12}, \alpha_{23}, \alpha_{31}$	Coefficients of anisotropy in Hill's yield function, dimensionless
β	Parameter that defines the shape of the Mohr-Coulomb yield surface, dimensionless
γ <sub>p</sub>	Slip-plane plastic shear strain, dimensionless
- €1,€2,€3	Principal total strains, dimensionless
$\stackrel{\mathrm{E}}{\epsilon_{1},\epsilon_{2},\epsilon_{3}} \stackrel{\mathrm{E}}{\epsilon_{3}}$	Principal elastic strains, dimensionless
$\epsilon_1^{\rm P}, \epsilon_2^{\rm P}, \epsilon_3^{\rm P}$	Principal plastic strains, dimensionless
$\epsilon_{A}^{P}, \epsilon_{B}^{P}$	Effective plastic strains associated with the components of a plastic strain vector at the corner of a piecewise linear yield surface, dimensionless
<sup>€</sup> eff	Effective total strain, dimensionless
	Effective plastic strain, dimensionless
$\frac{d}{d\epsilon}$ P	Plastic strain increment vector in stress space, dimen- sionless
η	Reciprocal of the strain-hardening exponent, dimension- less
λ, λ'	Factors of proportionality, dimensionless
ν	Poisson's ratio, dimensionless
σ1,σ2,σ3	Principal stresses, psi

$\sigma_{\mathbf{x}}, \sigma_{\mathbf{y}}, \sigma_{\mathbf{z}}$	Principal stresses, psi
σ	Yield stress in compression, psi
σ <sub>eff</sub>	Effective stress, psi
$\sigma_{\rm m}$	Hydrostatic stress, psi
$\sigma_{N}$	Normal stress on a slip plane, psi
$\sigma_0, \sigma_{01}, \sigma_{02}, \sigma_{03}$	Initial yield stresses for linear strain-hardening material, psi
$\sigma_{t}$	Yield stress in tension, psi
$\sigma_{u}, \sigma_{v}, \sigma_{n}$	Coordinates of a point in stress space referred to an octahedral coordinate system, psi
$\sigma_{11}, \sigma_{112}$	Stress components in the octahedral plane, psi
$\overline{\sigma}$	Total stress vector in stress space, psi
$\overline{\sigma}_n$	Component of the total stress vector acting normal to the octahedral plane in stress space, psi
τ	Component of the total stress vector acting tangential to the octahedral plane in stress space, psi
τ <sub>f</sub>	Shear stress on a slip plane, psi
$\tau$	Octahedral shear stress, psi
φ	Angle of internal friction, deg
ψ	Functional relationship
1,2,3	Subscripts indicating the principal directions
	Overbar indicating a vector quantity
	Brackets indicating absolute magnitude (length) of a vector
$\perp$	Symbol denoting perpendicular to
×	Indicates the cross product of two vectors
	Indicates the dot product of two vectors

Ś

ix

#### DEFINITIONS

- <u>Angle of internal friction</u> the angle with a tangent equal to the coefficient of friction of a material slipping on itself.
- <u>Anisotropic material</u> a material with properties that vary with direction.
- <u>Associated flow rule</u> a flow rule applicable to a particular yield function.
- <u>Cohesion</u> the shear stress on a slip plane when there is zero normal stress acting on that plane.

<u>Deformation theory</u> - a set of equations relating stress to total plastic strain. Deformation theory is a special case of incremental theory. Elastic strain - the strains related to the stresses by Hooke's law.

Elastic strains are recoverable by unloading.

- Effective plastic strain increment a function of the principal plastic strain increments, the value of which can be determined from the effective stress-strain curve. The product of the effective stress and the effective plastic strain increment equals the plastic work increment.
- <u>Effective stress</u> a known function of the principal stresses that uniquely determines the amount of plastic work required to attain a particular state of stress.
- Effective stress-strain relation a unique relation between the effective stress and the effective plastic strain.
- <u>Effective total strain</u> a function of the principal total strains that is uniquely related to the effective stress for isotropic deformation theory.
- <u>Flow rule</u> a set of three partial differential equations relating the principal plastic strain increments to the stresses and the stress increments via the yield function.
- <u>Hydrostatic stress</u> the average of the three principal stresses; also the normal stress on the octahedral plane.

<u>Ideally plastic material</u> - material that does not strain harden; therefore the effective stress is a constant in the plastic range. <u>Incremental theory</u> - a set of equations in which the stresses are related to the plastic strain increments.

<u>Integrated flow rule</u> – a set of stress-strain equations relating the stresses to the total plastic strains.

Isotropic material - material with properties equal in all directions.

- Modulus of elasticity the initial slope of the uniaxial stress-strain curve.
- <u>Mohr-Coulomb yield function</u> a yield function which specifies that the shear stress on a slip plane equals cohesion plus the product of the normal stress times the tangent of the angle of internal friction.
- Octahedral coordinate system a set of coordinates in stress space having one axis colinear with the octahedral normal and the other two axes lying in the octahedral plane.
- <u>Octahedral plane</u> a plane equally inclined to three mutually perpendicular directions.

Octahedral shear stress - the shear stress on the octahedral plane in a unit element.

Plastic strain - the difference between total strain and elastic strain.

<u>Plastic strain increment vector</u> – the vector in stress space whose components are the principal plastic strain increments.

<u>Plastic volume change condition</u> – the equation resulting from summing the principal plastic strain increments.

<u>Plastic work</u> — the work done by the total stresses on the plastic strains. <u>Poisson's ratio</u> — the negative of the ratio of transverse elastic strain

to elastic strain in the direction of stress in a uniaxial test. Principal strains - the normal strains in the three mutually perpendicular

directions between which there is no shear strain.

<u>Principal stresses</u> – the normal stresses on the three mutually perpendicular planes on which there is no shear stress.

<u>Slip planes</u> - planes of discontinuity formed by sliding during yielding. Stability - the assumption that plastic material cannot do any net work

on its loads or their increments but must always have some work done on itself during yielding.

xii

<u>Strain-hardening material</u> - material for which the derivative of effective stress with respect to effective plastic strain is positive.

<u>Stress space</u> - a set of cartesian coordinates in which the unit vectors apply to the stresses or strains in the principal directions.

- <u>Transversely isotropic material</u> material with equal properties in any direction within a plane but another set of properties in the direction perpendicular to that plane.
- <u>Tresca yield function</u> the difference between the algebraically largest and smallest principal stresses. According to this criterion, the maximum shear stress controls yielding.
- <u>Ultimate strength analysis</u> the calculation of the actual strength of a structure. The strength of a structure is the load that causes failure.
- Von Mises yield function a constant times the octahedral shear stress.
- <u>Yield function</u> an algebraic function of the principal stresses having the dimensions of a stress and controlling the ratios of the principal plastic strain increments via the flow rule.
- <u>Yield stress</u> the value of stress at which yielding first occurs in a uniaxial test.

Yield surface - a plot of the yield function in stress space.

xiii

#### AN ENGINEERING APPROACH TO MULTIAXIAL PLASTICITY

## J. G. Merkle

Within the past 15 years, failure criteria based on plastic stress analysis<sup>1</sup> have become an important part of most structural design codes. Previously, structures were assumed to behave elastically until failure occurred; that is, no strength beyond yielding was recognized. In fact, failure was usually defined as the occurrence of yielding (barring buckling, fatigue, or brittle fracture). This criterion frequently led to an uneconomical use of material. Therefore it was inevitable that plastic analysis should be developed and applied to the design of structures.

More recently, another set of problems in plastic analysis has arisen with regard to the design of structures for nuclear power plants. Among these problems are the ultimate strength analysis of reactor containment shells and pressure vessels and the ultimate strength analysis, for thermal loading, of reactor fuel elements. The need for practical solutions to these problems is now providing a strong motivation for the development of plastic theory along practical lines.

The fact that plastic analysis has become a widely accepted method of structural analysis for buildings is due primarily to two factors. The first is the thorough program of analytical and experimental research undertaken to develop and verify the theory. The second is the concurrent and equally important effort undertaken to explain the theory in its simplest terms.

Since beams, columns, and frames are usually assumed to carry only uniaxial stress, the uniaxial stress-strain curve is usually sufficient for their analysis. An exception occurs in the case of shear-moment interaction in beams. However, for structures involving multiaxial stress, such as reactor containment shells, pressure vessels, and fuel elements, all the principles of the general theory of plasticity are required for analysis. In most papers on multiaxial plastic stress analysis, however, the basic principles of the theory are stated without proof, with reference usually being made to a few books or papers in which the basic theory is developed. While it is true that collectively these references contain the basic theory, their presentations are generally rather abstract. A few attempts have been made to present the basic principles of plasticity in a less abstract form, notably by Dorn and his co-workers<sup>2</sup> in 1945 and by Hill<sup>3</sup> in 1950; however, in most of the more recent works on plasticity, only a part of the theory is presented and some derivations are omitted. It seems that only a few attempts have ever been made to simplify the derivations of the basic equations of plasticity without abbreviating, and not many attempts have been made to correlate the derivations of the equations of plasticity with the procedures actually used for problem solving. This paper constitutes such an attempt.

It may be argued that engineers do not need to know the derivations of the equations they use but need only have available the final equations in a ready-to-use form. The answer to this argument is that this philosophy may be a workable expedient for solving routine problems, but it is not an adequate basis for solving new problems. This is because new problems can be solved only through understanding, and understanding is gained only by following derivations. An engineer who is not familiar with the derivations of the equations he is now using is in no position to derive new equations because he has no place to start. Therefore the most important parts of this paper are not necessarily the final equations, most of which can be found elsewhere (although not all in one place), but the subject matter outline, the statements of basic principles, and the unabbreviated derivations, many of which cannot be found elsewhere.

It is not the purpose of this paper to develop a new theory but, rather, by progressing from the simple to the complex, to present a more easily understood explanation of an existing theory. By so doing, it is hoped that the many fine solutions to multiaxial stress problems in plasticity that already exist will become more understandable and more useful to students and engineers in practice.

## STATEMENT OF THE BASIC PROBLEM

The behavior of material in the plastic range is best described in terms of the stress-strain curve and other experimental observations of actual inelastic behavior. Such a description is given in Ref. 4, which

also contains the definitions of many terms encountered in the field of inelastic analysis. For analytical purposes, certain assumptions concerning plastic behavior are made in order to render an analysis tractable. Reference 4 points out the degree to which these assumptions are approximations and discusses the limitations of present methods of plastic analysis.

The three most important assumed characteristics of plastic behavior are nonlinearity, independence of time, and permanence of plastic strains. For analytical simplicity, the uniaxial stress-strain curve for the loading and unloading of a plastic material is assumed to be of the form shown in Fig. 1. Loading is nonlinear, but unloading is assumed to be linear.

ORNL-DWG 67-3371



Fig. 1. Typical Uniaxial Elastic-Plastic Stress-Strain Curve.

The slope of the unloading curve is assumed to be the initial slope of the loading curve. The elastic strain is defined as the linear recoverable portion of the total strain. The plastic strain is defined as the nonlinear irrecoverable portion of the total strain. Therefore, by definition,

 $\epsilon = \epsilon^{E} + \epsilon^{P}$ , (1)

where  $\epsilon$  is the total strain,  $\epsilon^{E}$  is the elastic strain, and  $\epsilon^{P}$  is the plastic strain. Thus, for the purpose of this discussion, yielding is assumed to begin at the true proportional limit of the material rather than at some arbitrarily defined yield point. Whether or not Eq. (1) holds for a real material must be determined by experiment. This determination is logically the first step in investigating the applicability of plastic analysis to a real material, especially if cyclic loading is involved.

The basic problem in multiaxial plastic stress analysis can be defined by considering the unit cube of material shown in Fig. 2. This cube

ORNL-DWG 67-3372



Fig. 2. Unit Cube of Material Loaded into the Plastic Range.

of material is assumed to be loaded into the plastic range by a set of principal stresses that act normal to its faces. The magnitudes of the principal stresses are given, and the problem is to find the principal strains. While there are only three principal total strains, each principal total strain has two components, an elastic component and a plastic component. Since the two components of total strain are physically separate, there are six unknowns in the problem. However, if it is assumed that the elastic strains can still be determined by Hooke's law, only three unknowns remain in the problem without equations for their solution. These unknowns are the three principal plastic strains. It follows that plastic theory must provide three new equations for computing the three principal plastic strains. In addition, if any new unknowns are introduced into the problem, there must be one additional equation for each new unknown. Since the elastic and plastic strains are physically independent of each other, the elastic strains should not appear in the equations for the plastic strains unless they are substituted for the stresses according to Hooke's law.

Although the final objective of plastic analysis is to determine the stresses and the total plastic strains, in many cases no unique algebraic relationship between the two sets of variables will exist. This is because of the basic nonlinear nature of plastic deformation, which can manifest itself by creating stress interaction terms in the differential equations relating stress to plastic strain. These stress interaction terms lead to indefinite integrals in the algebraic equations relating stress to total plastic strain. These indefinite integrals can be evaluated only by knowing the continuous relationship between the principal stresses. For example, a differential equation of the form

$$d\epsilon_1^P = p\sigma_1 d\sigma_1$$
 (2)

has as its integral

$$\epsilon_{1}^{P} = p \frac{\sigma_{1}^{2}}{2} + q , \qquad (3)$$

which is always the same algebraic function, regardless of its nonlinear form. However, the differential equation

$$d\epsilon_1^P = p(\sigma_1 + \sigma_2) d\sigma_1$$
 (4)

has as its integral

$$\epsilon_{\mathbf{l}}^{\mathbf{p}} = \mathbf{p} \frac{\sigma_{\mathbf{l}}^{2}}{2} + \mathbf{p} \int \sigma_{\mathbf{2}} \, \mathrm{d}\sigma_{\mathbf{l}} + \mathbf{q'} , \qquad (5)$$

which is not a unique algebraic function because of the interaction term,  $p\sigma_2 \ d\sigma_1$ , in the differential equation. If interaction terms are assumed

to exist in the differential equations relating the principal stresses to the principal plastic strains, the three stress-plastic strain equations must be derived in differential form. Thus the three unknowns in the problem for which definite equations can be written are the three principal plastic strain increments. Therefore in a design analysis the total plastic strains must be determined by a process of integration that considers the continuous relationship between the principal stresses.

Plastic theories in which the effects of stress interaction are recognized and the total plastic strains are determined by integration are known as "incremental" theories. Plastic theories in which the effects of stress interaction are ignored and a unique algebraic relationship between the stresses and the total plastic strains is assumed are known as "deformation" theories. Deformation theories are exact only for the one assumed relationship between the principal stresses, which can be used to derive them from incremental theory (usually constant stress ratios). Otherwise, they are approximate, although often convenient. In a few cases the differential equations of incremental theory contain no interaction terms and can therefore be directly integrated. All three types of equations are derived and discussed in this report.

### BASIC EQUATIONS OF PLASTICITY

## Assumption of Fixed Axes (A Simplifying Assumption for This Report)

In many plasticity problems of immediate interest to design engineers, the principal axes of stress and strain are assumed to coincide and to have fixed directions. Although perfect generality is lost by assuming such conditions, a considerable amount of simplicity and clarity is gained. Therefore, such conditions are assumed for all the following discussion.

#### Number and Types of Equations

In general, there are seven independent equations involved in a plastic stress analysis. The first four equations permit the evaluation of the four auxiliary variables introduced into the problem. The remaining

three equations specify the relative values of the three principal plastic strain increments. The first equation is the definition of a function of the principal stresses and is called the yield function, or the plastic potential. The yield function is assumed to control the initiation and progression of yielding by controlling the ratios of the principal plastic strain increments. The second equation is a so-called "effective. generalized, or universal stress-strain relation."2-5 This equation relates an effective stress to an effective plastic strain. The third and fourth equations are the definitions of the effective stress and the effective plastic strain. The last three equations are a set of equations known as a flow rule. The flow rule is a set of three linear partial differential equations that specify the relative values of the principal plastic strain increments in terms of the principal stresses and the effective plastic strain increment. An eighth equation, the plastic volume change condition, although usually introduced as an independent condition. can always be derived by taking the sum of the three flow rule equations. Or if the plastic volume change condition is specified as an independent condition, the definition of the yield function becomes a dependent condition. Each of these equations is discussed in detail in the following sections.

## The Yield Function

In uniaxial and biaxial tests, on at least some materials, yielding is observed to begin at a certain definite combination of the principal stresses. Furthermore, if after yielding, the load is reduced, the plastic strains do not decrease but remain permanently. In other words, unloading from the plastic range is observed to be elastic. In addition, in a uniaxial test at some load, if an increase in axial strain corresponds to a decrease in true stress, it is observed that behavior is not plastic but involves some form of separation, such as cracking. Therefore it is assumed that for multiaxial loading, there is some function of the principal stresses, called the yield function, f, or the plastic potential, that has the dimensions of a stress and either stays constant or increases when

yielding occurs. In other words, for behavior to be plastic,

 $df \ge 0$ .

(6)

## The Effective Stress-Strain Relation

The effective stress-strain relation is a single algebraic or graphical relation between some function of the principal stresses and some function of the principal plastic strains of the general form

$$\sigma_{\text{eff}} = g(\epsilon_{\text{eff}}^{P})$$
 ,

where g indicates a functional relationship, which is assumed to be always satisfied in the plastic range under any state of stress.<sup>2-5</sup> Whether the existence of the effective stress-strain relation is assumed before or after the flow rule is derived depends on the method of deriving the flow rule, as will be shown subsequently. In the effective stress-strain relation, the principal stress function is called the effective stress, and the principal plastic strain function is called the effective plastic strain. The effective stress has the dimensions of a stress, and the effective plastic strain has the dimensions of a plastic strain. The rate of strain hardening is specified by the slope of the effective stressstrain curve. If the rate of strain hardening is zero, the effective stress-strain curve is a horizontal straight line; this indicates that the effective stress is a constant that is independent of the plastic strains. Such an effective stress-strain curve is characteristic of mild steel for plastic strains less than about 1.4% (Ref. 6) and has been used extensively for analysis. A uniaxial stress-strain curve for a material without strain hardening is shown schematically in Fig. 3. Such a stressstrain curve is called an "elastic-ideally plastic" or a "flat-top" stressstrain curve.

The effective stress is always defined as an algebraic function of the three principal stresses, and the effective plastic strain increment is always defined as an algebraic function of the three principal plastic strain increments. In incremental theory, the effective plastic strain



Fig. 3. Elastic-Ideally Plastic Uniaxial Stress-Strain Curve.

is determined by integration. However, regardless of the algebraic expression for the effective plastic strain, its numerical value can always be determined from the effective stress-strain curve once the numerical value of the effective stress is known. The effective stress-strain curve itself is usually determined from a conventional uniaxial tensile test.

The algebraic definition of the effective plastic strain increment is an independently specified condition. However, it is usually chosen as the algebraic form determined by the form of the effective stress function such that the area under the effective stress-strain curve equals the plastic work. In deformation theory, the effective plastic strain is defined algebraically as the integral of the effective plastic strain increment for constant plastic strain increment ratios.

The effective stress-strain curve may be utilized numerically, in its original form, or it may be fit with an empirical equation. Two of the most commonly used empirical equations for strain-hardening materials are the power law and the linear strain-hardening law. The power law is expressed by the equation

$$\sigma_{\text{eff}} = C(\epsilon_{\text{eff}}^{P})^{n} , \qquad (7)$$

and the linear strain-hardening law, by the equation

$$\sigma_{\text{eff}} = \sigma_0 (1 + H \epsilon_{\text{eff}}^{\text{P}}) , \qquad (8)$$

where  $\sigma_{eff}$  is the effective stress,  $\epsilon_{eff}^{P}$  is the effective plastic strain, and C, n,  $\sigma_{0}$ , and H are constants. The choice of an effective stressstrain equation is independent of the other conditions in plasticity. However, this choice may have a strong influence on the difficulty of obtaining a closed-form mathematical solution for a given problem. Of course, in principle, computer solutions can be obtained with any stressstrain curve.

## The Flow Rule

Since the yield function involves only a function of the principal stresses, Eq. (6) does not, by itself, provide a complete basis for computing the principal plastic strain increments. Some other relationship involving the principal stresses and the principal plastic strain increments is needed. In order to derive such a relationship, it is necessary to make some additional assumptions.

Two partially different approaches to deriving the flow rule can be taken, but both essentially lead to the same conclusion. One approach is based on the assumed existence of an effective stress-strain curve, the area under which equals plastic work. The other approach is based on the assumption of stability. Both derivations utilize the assumption that the ratios of the principal plastic strain increments are uniquely determined by the state of stress.<sup>3</sup> Both derivations are shown below.

## Derivation Based on the Assumed Existence of an Effective Stress-Strain Relation

Referring to Fig. 2, consider a unit element of volume of strainhardening material at equilibrium in the plastic range under the action of a set of principal stresses acting normal to its faces. If a set of plastic strain increments occurs, the increment in plastic work performed

by the existing stresses is defined as<sup>7</sup>

$$dW_{p} = \sigma_{1} d\epsilon_{1}^{P} + \sigma_{2} d\epsilon_{2}^{P} + \sigma_{3} d\epsilon_{3}^{P} .$$
(9)

Now we will assume that there does exist an effective stress-strain relation in the plastic range and that the incremental area under the effective stress-strain curve equals the increment in plastic work,<sup>3</sup> that is,

$$dW_p = \sigma_{eff} d\epsilon_{eff}^{P}$$
 (10)

Combining Eqs. (9) and (10) then gives

$$\sigma_{\text{eff}} d\epsilon_{\text{eff}}^{P} = \sigma_1 d\epsilon_1^{P} + \sigma_2 d\epsilon_2^{P} + \sigma_3 d\epsilon_3^{P} . \qquad (11)$$

Dividing both sides of Eq. (11) by  $d \epsilon_{eff}^{P}$  gives

$$\sigma_{\text{eff}} = \sigma_{1} \frac{d\epsilon_{1}^{P}}{d\epsilon_{\text{eff}}^{P}} + \sigma_{2} \frac{d\epsilon_{2}^{P}}{d\epsilon_{\text{eff}}^{P}} + \sigma_{3} \frac{d\epsilon_{3}^{P}}{d\epsilon_{\text{eff}}^{P}} .$$
(12)

For simplicity, we use the following substitutions:

$$x = \frac{d\epsilon_1^P}{d\epsilon_{eff}^P}$$
,  $y = \frac{d\epsilon_2^P}{d\epsilon_{eff}^P}$ ,  $z = \frac{d\epsilon_3^P}{d\epsilon_{eff}^P}$ . (13)

Then combining Eqs. (12) and (13) gives

$$\sigma_{\text{eff}} = \sigma_1 \mathbf{x} + \sigma_2 \mathbf{y} + \sigma_3 \mathbf{z} . \tag{14}$$

A basic assumption in plastic theory is that the ratios of the plastic strain increments are uniquely determined by the state of stress, independently of the ratio of the stress increments.<sup>3</sup> Therefore, the ratios of the plastic strain increments are the same for all incremental loading paths into the plastic range that originate at the same state of stress. It follows that if the plastic strain increment ratios can be determined for any particular incremental loading path from a given state of stress, they are determined in general for that state of stress. Now we assume that from every state of stress in the plastic range there is some incremental loading path along which the plastic strain increment ratios stay constant. If the rule for determining the plastic strain increment ratios can be found for this condition, the general rule has been found by the previous argument.

Because  $d\epsilon_{eff}^{P}$  can be determined from the effective stress-strain relation, the numerical value of the effective plastic strain increment must be independent of the loading path. Since different total plastic strains may exist at the same state of stress, depending on the loading path, the effective plastic strain increment cannot be affected by the total plastic strains.

Therefore, the effective plastic strain increment must be a function only of the plastic strain increments. Furthermore, since the effective plastic strain increment has the dimensions of a plastic strain increment, x, y, and z should be functions only of the plastic strain increment ratios. Therefore, x, y, and z should remain constant when the plastic strain increment ratios remain constant.

By the chain rule, the total differential of  $\sigma_{eff}$  is given by

$$d\sigma_{eff} = \frac{\partial \sigma_{eff}}{\partial \sigma_1} d\sigma_1 + \frac{\partial \sigma_{eff}}{\partial \sigma_2} d\sigma_2 + \frac{\partial \sigma_{eff}}{\partial \sigma_3} d\sigma_3 , \qquad (15)$$

Substituting Eq. (14) into Eq. (15) and performing the indicated partial differentiation gives

$$d\sigma_{eff} = \left( x + \sigma_{1} \frac{\partial x}{\partial \sigma_{1}} + \sigma_{2} \frac{\partial y}{\partial \sigma_{1}} + \sigma_{3} \frac{\partial z}{\partial \sigma_{1}} \right) d\sigma_{1} + \left( y + \sigma_{1} \frac{\partial x}{\partial \sigma_{2}} + \sigma_{2} \frac{\partial y}{\partial \sigma_{2}} + \sigma_{3} \frac{\partial z}{\partial \sigma_{2}} \right) d\sigma_{2} + \left( z + \sigma_{1} \frac{\partial x}{\partial \sigma_{3}} + \sigma_{2} \frac{\partial y}{\partial \sigma_{3}} + \sigma_{3} \frac{\partial z}{\partial \sigma_{3}} \right) d\sigma_{3} .$$
(16)

Rearranging terms in Eq. (16) gives

 $d\sigma_{eff} = x d\sigma_1 + y d\sigma_2 + z d\sigma_3$ 

$$+ \left( \frac{\partial x}{\partial \sigma_{1}} d\sigma_{1} + \frac{\partial x}{\partial \sigma_{2}} d\sigma_{2} + \frac{\partial x}{\partial \sigma_{3}} d\sigma_{3} \right) \sigma_{1}$$
$$+ \left( \frac{\partial y}{\partial \sigma_{1}} d\sigma_{1} + \frac{\partial y}{\partial \sigma_{2}} d\sigma_{2} + \frac{\partial y}{\partial \sigma_{3}} d\sigma_{3} \right) \sigma_{2}$$
$$+ \left( \frac{\partial z}{\partial \sigma_{1}} d\sigma_{1} + \frac{\partial z}{\partial \sigma_{2}} d\sigma_{2} + \frac{\partial z}{\partial \sigma_{3}} d\sigma_{3} \right) \sigma_{3} . \quad (17)$$

However, by the chain rule, Eq. (17) reduces to

$$d\sigma_{eff} = x d\sigma_1 + y d\sigma_2 + z d\sigma_3 + \sigma_1 dx + \sigma_2 dy + \sigma_3 dz .$$
(18)

Since x, y, and z were assumed to remain constant,

$$dx = dy = dz = 0, \qquad (19)$$

and Eq. (18) reduces to

$$d\sigma_{eff} = x \, d\sigma_1 + y \, d\sigma_2 + z \, d\sigma_3 \, . \tag{20}$$

Equating the right-hand sides of Eqs. (15) and (20) now gives

$$x d\sigma_{1} + y d\sigma_{2} + z d\sigma_{3} = \frac{\partial \sigma_{eff}}{\partial \sigma_{1}} d\sigma_{1} + \frac{\partial \sigma_{eff}}{\partial \sigma_{2}} d\sigma_{2} + \frac{\partial \sigma_{eff}}{\partial \sigma_{3}} d\sigma_{3} .$$
 (21)

Collecting terms and dividing by  $d\sigma_{\text{l}}$  then gives

$$\left(\mathbf{x} - \frac{\partial \sigma_{\text{eff}}}{\partial \sigma_{1}}\right) + \left(\mathbf{y} - \frac{\partial \sigma_{\text{eff}}}{\partial \sigma_{2}}\right) \frac{d\sigma_{2}}{d\sigma_{1}} + \left(\mathbf{z} - \frac{\partial \sigma_{\text{eff}}}{\partial \sigma_{3}}\right) \frac{d\sigma_{3}}{d\sigma_{1}} = 0 \quad . \tag{22}$$

The terms in parentheses are independent of the stress increment ratios. Therefore, by taking the partial derivatives of the left-hand side of Eq. (22) with respect to the ratios  $d\sigma_2/d\sigma_1$  and  $d\sigma_3/d\sigma_1$ , it follows that

$$y - \frac{\partial \sigma_{eff}}{\partial \sigma_2} = 0$$
 (23a)

$$z - \frac{\partial \sigma_{eff}}{\partial \sigma_3} = 0, \qquad (23b)$$

and by substituting Eqs. (23a) and (23b) into Eq. (22),

$$x - \frac{\partial \sigma_{eff}}{\partial \sigma_{1}} = 0 .$$
 (23c)

Consequently, by substituting Eq. (13) into Eq. (23) and rearranging,

$$d\epsilon_{1}^{P} = d\epsilon_{eff}^{P} \frac{\partial \sigma_{eff}}{\partial \sigma_{1}},$$

$$d\epsilon_{2}^{P} = d\epsilon_{eff}^{P} \frac{\partial \sigma_{eff}}{\partial \sigma_{2}},$$

$$d\epsilon_{3}^{P} = d\epsilon_{eff}^{P} \frac{\partial \sigma_{eff}}{\partial \sigma_{2}}.$$
(24)

Equation (24) is an "incremental" flow rule based on the assumed existence of an effective stress-strain curve, the area under which equals plastic work. Note that the factor of proportionality,  $d\epsilon_{eff}^{P}$ , is of differential magnitude and has known physical significance. From Eq. (24) it can be seen that the values of the plastic strain increments are independent of the loading history.

Evidently, there are two ways to investigate the foregoing theory. One is to experimentally test the existence of an effective stress-strain relation that determines the plastic work, and the other is to derive the flow rule without assuming the existence of an effective stress-strain relation. Both these approaches to plastic theory have been under investigation for the past several years, but the relationship between them

and

has not always been clear. In the next section the flow rule is derived without the assumption of an effective stress-strain relation.

### Derivation Based on the Assumption of Stability

The basic assumption underlying this approach to plastic theory is that plastic material always satisfies the condition of stability.<sup>8-10</sup> This condition specifies that a unit volume of plastic material cannot do any net plastic work upon its loads or their increments but must always have some plastic work done upon it during loading. The first part of this condition is expressed by the requirement that, during yielding, the work done by the existing stresses on a set of plastic strain increments must be positive. In other words,

$$d\tilde{W}_{p} = \sigma_{1} d\varepsilon_{1}^{P} + \sigma_{2} d\varepsilon_{2}^{P} + \sigma_{3} d\varepsilon_{3}^{P} > 0 .$$
(25)

There seems to be ample experimental evidence to justify this assumption.

The second part of the stability postulate seems to be based partly on experimental evidence and partly on mathematical intuition. If we write Eq. (6) in the form

$$df = \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_1} d\sigma_1 + \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_2} d\sigma_2 + \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_3} d\sigma_3 \ge 0 , \qquad (26)$$

a similarity in form between the right-hand sides of Eqs. (25) and (26) becomes evident. However, in Eq. (25), the independent variables are the stress increments. In order to obtain two equations involving the stress increments, we are led, quite naturally, to consider the plastic work done by the <u>stress increments</u> due to an increment in the applied loads. In uniaxial loading a negative tangent modulus indicates nonplastic behavior. Furthermore there is apparently no energy available for doing work on the stress increments. Therefore, although it cannot be fully justified thermodynamically, it seems reasonable to assume that  $dw_p$ , the plastic work done by the stress increments on a set of plastic strain increments, must be

zero or positive. In other words,

$$dw_{p} = \frac{1}{2} d\sigma_{1} d\epsilon_{1}^{P} + \frac{1}{2} d\sigma_{2} d\epsilon_{2}^{P} + \frac{1}{2} d\sigma_{3} d\epsilon_{3}^{P} \ge 0 .$$
 (27)

Because  $dw_p$  and df are both scalars, it is possible to assume a general relationship between them of the form

$$dw_{p} = \frac{\lambda}{2} df , \qquad (28)$$

where  $\lambda$  is some unknown function.

From dimensional analysis and the fact that both  $dw_p$  and df have been assumed positive, it follows that  $\lambda$  has the dimensions of a plastic strain increment and a value greater than zero. Using Eqs. (26) and (27), Eq. (28) may be rewritten in the form

$$d\epsilon_{1}^{P} d\sigma_{1} + d\epsilon_{2}^{P} d\sigma_{2} + d\epsilon_{3}^{P} d\sigma_{3} = \lambda \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{1}} d\sigma_{1} + \lambda \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{2}} d\sigma_{2} + \lambda \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{3}} d\sigma_{3} .$$
(29)

Combining terms, Eq. (29) becomes

$$\left(\mathrm{d}\epsilon_{\mathbf{l}}^{\mathrm{P}} - \lambda \frac{\partial \mathrm{f}}{\partial \sigma_{\mathbf{l}}}\right)\mathrm{d}\sigma_{\mathbf{l}} + \left(\mathrm{d}\epsilon_{2}^{\mathrm{P}} - \lambda \frac{\partial \mathrm{f}}{\partial \sigma_{2}}\right)\mathrm{d}\sigma_{2} + \left(\mathrm{d}\epsilon_{3}^{\mathrm{P}} - \lambda \frac{\partial \mathrm{f}}{\partial \sigma_{3}}\right)\mathrm{d}\sigma_{3} = 0 \quad . \tag{30}$$

Dividing both sides of Eq. (30) by the product  $\lambda \, d\sigma_1$  then gives

$$\left(\frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon_{1}^{\mathrm{P}}}{\lambda}-\frac{\partial \mathrm{f}}{\partial \sigma_{1}}\right)+\left(\frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon_{2}^{\mathrm{P}}}{\lambda}-\frac{\partial \mathrm{f}}{\partial \sigma_{2}}\right)\frac{\mathrm{d}\sigma_{2}}{\mathrm{d}\sigma_{1}}+\left(\frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon_{3}^{\mathrm{P}}}{\lambda}-\frac{\partial \mathrm{f}}{\partial \sigma_{3}}\right)\frac{\mathrm{d}\sigma_{3}}{\mathrm{d}\sigma_{1}}=0.$$
 (31)

Since  $\lambda$  has the dimensions of a plastic strain increment, it is reasonable to assume that  $\lambda$  is a function only of the principal plastic strain increments. Therefore, the terms  $d\epsilon_1^P/\lambda$  are functions only of the principal plastic strain increment ratios. If these ratios are assumed independent of the stress increment ratios, then the terms in parentheses are independent of the stress increment ratios. Consequently, Eq. (31) has the same solution as Eq. (22), and the plastic strain increments are

given by

$$d\epsilon_{1}^{P} = \lambda \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{1}},$$

$$d\epsilon_{2}^{P} = \lambda \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{2}},$$

$$d\epsilon_{3}^{P} = \lambda \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{3}}.$$
(32)

The assumption made in plasticity that the ratios of the plastic strain increments are uniquely determined by the state of stress and are independent of the ratios of the stress increments is analogous to the assumption in creep analysis that creep strain rates are independent of stress rates. From Eq. (32) it can be seen that the reason f is also called the plastic potential is that the plastic strain increments are proportional to its partial derivatives. It can also be seen that the real effect of assuming dw<sub>p</sub> to be positive was to prevent a possible ambiguity in the sign of  $\lambda$  and hence in the sign of the plastic strain increments.

Because Eq. (32) is a set of three equations in four unknowns, one more equation relating the principal plastic strain increments to the principal stresses is needed. For strain-hardening materials, this equation is obtained by assuming the existence of an effective stress-strain relation, as discussed previously. For ideally plastic materials, the effective plastic strain can have any value that satisfies compatibility, but the effective stress must have a constant value. For both types of materials, an analysis based on the plastic volume change condition is often used, as explained below.

### The Plastic Volume Change Condition

The plastic volume change condition can be derived from the flow rule by adding the three principal plastic strain increments. Therefore,

by adding the three expressions in Eq. (32), the differential plastic volume change,  $dV_p$ , is given by the equation

$$dV_{p} = d\epsilon_{1}^{p} + d\epsilon_{2}^{p} + d\epsilon_{3}^{p} = \lambda \left( \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{1}} + \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{2}} + \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{3}} \right).$$
(33)

It can be seen from Eq. (33) that the plastic volume change condition depends upon the yield function. Therefore, the two functions are not independent of each other.

Equation (33) may be rewritten in a simpler form by considering the definition of the hydrostatic component of stress, which is defined by the equation

$$\sigma_{\rm m} = \frac{\sigma_1 + \sigma_2 + \sigma_3}{3} . \tag{34}$$

Since the effects of hydrostatic stress are equal in all directions, it follows that

$$\frac{\partial \sigma_{1}}{\partial \sigma_{m}} = \frac{\partial \sigma_{2}}{\partial \sigma_{m}} = \frac{\partial \sigma_{3}}{\partial \sigma_{m}} .$$
(35)

Consequently, taking partial derivatives on both sides of Eq. (34) and using Eq. (35) gives

$$\frac{\partial \sigma_1}{\partial \sigma_m} = \frac{\partial \sigma_2}{\partial \sigma_m} = \frac{\partial \sigma_3}{\partial \sigma_m} = 1 .$$
(36)

Therefore, Eq. (33) may be rewritten in the form

$$dV_{p} = \lambda \left( \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{1}} \frac{\partial \sigma_{1}}{\partial \sigma_{m}} + \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{2}} \frac{\partial \sigma_{2}}{\partial \sigma_{m}} + \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{3}} \frac{\partial \sigma_{3}}{\partial \sigma_{m}} \right), \qquad (37)$$

which, by the chain rule, reduces to

$$dV_{\rm p} = \lambda \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{\rm m}} . \tag{38}$$
Experimental observation has shown that for many metals the plastic volume change is zero.<sup>2,3,5,7</sup> Therefore it is of interest to determine what general conditions, if any, lead to a zero plastic volume change. Since  $\lambda$  is assumed to be nonzero for any incremental loading into the plastic range the plastic volume change will be zero if, and only if,

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_m} = 0 . \tag{39}$$

Therefore the plastic volume change will be zero if, and only if, the yield function is independent of the hydrostatic component of stress. Furthermore, it is easily shown that for the yield function to be independent of the hydrostatic component of stress it must be a function only of the principal stress differences  $\sigma_1 - \sigma_2$ ,  $\sigma_2 - \sigma_3$ , and  $\sigma_3 - \sigma_1$ .

If the plastic volume change is zero, Eq. (33) can be used in either its differential or its integrated form without knowing the value of  $\lambda$ . For zero plastic volume change the integrated form of Eq. (33) is simply

$$\epsilon_1^{\mathbf{P}} + \epsilon_2^{\mathbf{P}} + \epsilon_3^{\mathbf{P}} = 0 , \qquad (40)$$

where the constant of integration has been set equal to zero because the plastic volume change is zero when all the plastic strains are zero. The plastic strains in Eq. (40) can always be expressed in terms of the total strains and the elastic strains according to Eq. (1). Then by using the flow rule, the strain displacement relations, Hooke's law, the equilibrium equations, and the effective stress-strain relation it is often possible to reduce Eq. (40) to a form that can be directly integrated.

## Relationship Between the Yield Function and the Effective Stress •

By comparing Eqs. (24) and (32) it can be seen that if the values of the plastic strain increments are to be the same for both derivations of the flow rule,

$$\lambda \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{1}} = d\epsilon_{eff}^{P} \frac{\partial \sigma_{eff}}{\partial \sigma_{1}} ,$$

$$\lambda \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{2}} = d\epsilon_{eff}^{P} \frac{\partial \sigma_{eff}}{\partial \sigma_{2}} ,$$

$$\lambda \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{2}} = d\epsilon_{eff}^{P} \frac{\partial \sigma_{eff}}{\partial \sigma_{3}} .$$
(41)

By multiplying each of the expressions in Eq. (41) by the corresponding stress increment and adding the results, Eq. (41) becomes

$$\lambda \left( \frac{\partial \mathbf{f}}{\partial \sigma_{1}} d\sigma_{1} + \frac{\partial \mathbf{f}}{\partial \sigma_{2}} d\sigma_{2} + \frac{\partial \mathbf{f}}{\partial \sigma_{3}} d\sigma_{3} \right) = d\epsilon_{eff}^{P} \left( \frac{\partial \sigma_{eff}}{\partial \sigma_{1}} d\sigma_{1} + \frac{\partial \sigma_{eff}}{\partial \sigma_{2}} d\sigma_{2} + \frac{\partial \sigma_{eff}}{\partial \sigma_{3}} d\sigma_{3} \right) . \quad (42)$$

By using the chain rule and noting Eq. (28), Eq. (42) can be rewritten as

$$dw_{p} = \frac{\lambda}{2} df = \frac{d\sigma_{eff} d\epsilon_{eff}^{P}}{2} . \qquad (43)$$

In order to solve Eq. (43), another expression involving the same quantities must first be obtained. Substituting Eq. (32) into Eq. (9) gives

$$dW_{p} = \lambda \left( \sigma_{1} \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{1}} + \sigma_{2} \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{2}} + \sigma_{3} \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{3}} \right).$$
(44)

To evaluate the expression in parentheses in Eq. (44), Eq. (26) is rewritten in the form

$$df = \left(\frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{1}} + \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{2}} \frac{d\sigma_{2}}{d\sigma_{1}} + \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{3}} \frac{d\sigma_{3}}{d\sigma_{1}}\right) d\sigma_{1} \quad (45)$$

Since f has the dimensions of a stress, the partial derivatives of f are dimensionless, and they must be either functions of the stress ratios or constants. Therefore, if the stress ratios remain constant, the partial derivatives of f must remain constant, but if the stress ratios remain constant, the ratios of the stress increments must also remain constant. Since the yield function is specified algebraically, its value is the same for a given state of stress regardless of how that state of stress is reached. Therefore, Eq. (45) can be integrated over any path, including the path along which the stress ratios remain constant. Performing that integration gives

$$f = \left(\sigma_{1} \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{1}} + \sigma_{2} \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{2}} + \sigma_{3} \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{3}}\right) - D .$$
 (46)

Iſ

$$f(0,0,0) = 0, (47)$$

it follows that

$$D = 0, \qquad (48)$$

and

$$\sigma_{1} \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{1}} + \sigma_{2} \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{2}} + \sigma_{3} \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{3}} = f .$$
 (49)

Therefore, substituting Eq. (49) into Eq. (44) gives

 $dW_{\rm p} = f\lambda \,. \tag{50}$ 

Of particular interest is the fact that Eq. (50) is independent of any assumptions regarding an effective stress-strain relation. Furthermore, since both  $dW_p$  and f are known to be positive,  $\lambda$  must be positive. Thus, the assumption that  $dW_p$  is positive seems to have been unnecessary, since its only purpose was to make  $\lambda$  positive.

By combining Eqs. (50) and (10), it can be seen that

$$dW_{p} = f\lambda = \sigma_{eff} d\epsilon_{eff}^{P} .$$
 (51)

Thus, since Eqs. (43) and (51) are general conditions, the plastic work increments  ${\tt dW}_{\rm p}$  and  ${\tt dw}_{\rm p}$  can always be represented as incremental areas under the effective stress-strain curve, as shown in Fig. 4.



Fig. 4. Representation of the Plastic Work Increments as Incremental Areas Under the Effective Stress-Strain Curve.

Combining Eqs. (43) and (51) also leads to the desired relationship between f and  $\sigma_{eff}$ . Dividing Eq. (43) by Eq. (51) and multiplying by 2 gives

$$\frac{\mathrm{df}}{\mathrm{f}} = \frac{\mathrm{d}\sigma_{\mathrm{eff}}}{\sigma_{\mathrm{eff}}} , \qquad (52)$$

which can be rewritten as

$$d(\log f) = d(\log \sigma_{eff}) .$$
 (53)

Therefore, by direct integration,

$$\log f = \log \sigma_{eff} + \log A , \qquad (54)$$

where A is an arbitrary constant. Thus

$$f = A\sigma_{eff}, \qquad (55)$$

and by substituting Eq. (55) into Eq. (51),

$$A\lambda = d\epsilon_{eff}^{P}$$
 (56)

The factor of proportionality,  $\lambda$ , is thus defined simply by the equation

$$\lambda = \frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon_{\mathrm{eff}}^{\mathrm{P}}}{\mathrm{A}} . \tag{57}$$

Therefore,  $\lambda$  is always a constant times the effective plastic strain increment, regardless of the yield function. Since the value of A is arbitrary, it is usually taken equal to unity, in which case

$$\lambda = d\epsilon_{eff}^{P}$$
 (58)

and

$$f = \sigma_{eff} .$$
 (59)

In general, the stress function on which the flow rule is based is called the plastic potential, and the stress function on which the effective stress-strain relation is based is called the effective stress. Although it is mathematically possible to obtain solutions to plasticity problems if Eqs. (55) and (56) are not satisfied, in any such case, the condition of stability might not always be satisfied. In most of the literature on plasticity, the plastic potential and the effective stress are taken to be the same function. Therefore, the terms yield stress, yield function, plastic potential, and effective stress have come to be regarded as synonyms. However, in a trade of accuracy for simplicity it is worth remembering that the plastic potential and the effective stress do not always have to satisfy Eq. (55). Steele<sup>11</sup> gives a good example of such a compromise.

## The Effective Plastic Strain Increment in Terms of the Stresses and the Stress Increments

If the tangent modulus of the effective stress-strain curve is defined as  $^{\rm 12}$ 

$$F' = \frac{d\sigma_{eff}}{d\epsilon_{eff}} = \frac{df}{\lambda} , \qquad (60)$$

it follows that

$$\lambda = \frac{\mathrm{d}f}{\mathrm{F}'} \quad . \tag{61}$$

Equation (61) can be substituted into Eq. (32) to obtain the principal plastic strain increments as functions of the principal stresses and the principal stress increments.<sup>12</sup> For instance, if power-law strain hardening, as given by Eq. (7), is assumed,

$$F' = nC(\epsilon_{eff}^{P})^{n-1}, \qquad (62)$$

but from Eqs. (7) and (59),

$$\epsilon_{\text{eff}}^{P} = C^{-1/n} f^{1/n} , \qquad (63)$$

and

$$(\epsilon_{\text{eff}}^{P})^{n-1} = C^{(1-n)/n} f^{(n-1)/n}.$$
(64)

Therefore

$$\mathbf{F}' = \mathbf{n}\mathbf{C}^{\mathbf{1}/\mathbf{n}} \mathbf{f}^{(\mathbf{n}-\mathbf{1})/\mathbf{n}}$$
(65)

and

$$\lambda = \frac{\mathrm{df}}{\mathrm{F}'} = \frac{\mathrm{df}}{\mathrm{nC}^{1/n} \mathrm{f}^{(n-1)/n}} . \tag{66}$$

If linear strain hardening, as given by Eq. (8), is assumed,

$$\mathbf{F'} = \boldsymbol{\sigma}_0 \mathbf{H} \tag{67}$$

and

$$\lambda = \frac{df}{F'} = \frac{df}{\sigma_0 H} .$$
 (68)

It will be noted that if there is no strain hardening, F' is zero, and Eq. (61) becomes indeterminate. This results from the plastic strain increments not being uniquely determined by the stresses and the stress increments for an ideally plastic material.

## Associated and Integrated Flow Rules

When a particular algebraic yield function is entered into the flow rule and the indicated partial differentiation performed, the flow rule becomes an associated flow rule (i.e., associated with that particular yield function). If the partial derivatives of f remain constant during loading and the principal axes do not rotate, the flow rule equations can be integrated directly. The partial derivatives of f will remain constant during loading if f is a linear function of the principal stresses or if the principal stress ratios remain constant. The latter condition is referred to as radial loading. Whenever the flow rule equations are written in integrated form, in terms of the total plastic strains, they are known as an integrated flow rule.

#### CHARACTERISTICS OF STRESS SPACE

## Basic Equations

Since the yield function is a scalar function of the three principal stresses, it is convenient to represent it as a yield surface in stress space. Stress space is simply a three-dimensional coordinate system in which the values of the principal stresses (or strains) are the coordinates.<sup>2</sup>,<sup>7</sup> Such a set of coordinates is shown in Fig. 5. Although the relative magnitudes of the principal stresses may vary, it is assumed



Fig. 5. Basic Characteristics of Stress Space.

for this discussion that the principal stresses continue to act in the 1, 2, and 3 directions, as shown in Fig. 2. Therefore, in this discussion, contrary to the usual convention, the subscripts 1, 2, and 3 do not signify the relative magnitudes of the principal stresses but only indicate their directions.

Referring to Fig. 5, the total state of stress at a point in a body can be represented by a vector  $\overline{\sigma}$  in stress space. The vector  $\overline{\sigma}$  is defined by the equation

$$\overline{\sigma} = \sigma_1 \overline{i} + \sigma_2 \overline{j} + \sigma_3 \overline{k} , \qquad (69)$$

where the vectors  $\overline{i}$ ,  $\overline{j}$ , and  $\overline{k}$  are the unit vectors acting in the coordinate directions. It is also possible to resolve the vector  $\overline{\sigma}$  into two components such that

$$\overline{\sigma} = \overline{\sigma}_{n} + \overline{\tau} , \qquad (70)$$

where  $\overline{\sigma}_n$  acts along the line n, which is equally inclined to all three coordinate axes, and  $\overline{\tau}$  is perpendicular to  $\overline{\sigma}_n$ . The plane containing  $\overline{\tau}$  is called the octahedral plane,\* and the line n is called the octahedral normal. Since the direction cosines of n are all  $1/\sqrt{3}$ , it follows that

$$\left|\overline{\sigma}_{n}\right| = \overline{\sigma} \cdot \frac{\overline{1} + \overline{j} + \overline{k}}{\sqrt{3}} = \frac{\sigma_{1} + \sigma_{2} + \sigma_{3}}{\sqrt{3}} = \sqrt{3} \sigma_{m}, \qquad (71)$$

where  $\sigma_m$  is the hydrostatic component of stress and is defined by<sup>13</sup>

$$\sigma_{\rm m} = \frac{\sigma_1 + \sigma_2 + \sigma_3}{3} . \tag{72}$$

By referring to Eq. (71) it can be seen that

$$\overline{\sigma}_{n} = \sigma_{m}(\overline{i} + \overline{j} + \overline{k}) . \qquad (73)$$

Substituting Eqs. (69) and (73) into Eq. (70) and solving for  $\overline{\tau}$  gives

$$\overline{\tau} = (\sigma_1 - \sigma_m)\overline{i} + (\sigma_2 - \sigma_m)\overline{j} + (\sigma_3 - \sigma_m)\overline{k} .$$
(74)

Consequently

$$|\overline{\tau}| = \left[ (\sigma_1 - \sigma_m)^2 + (\sigma_2 - \sigma_m)^2 + (\sigma_3 - \sigma_m)^2 \right]^{1/2} ,$$
 (75)

and by using Eq. (72) it can be shown that

$$\left|\bar{\tau}\right| = \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} \left[ (\sigma_1 - \sigma_2)^2 + (\sigma_2 - \sigma_3)^2 + (\sigma_3 - \sigma_1)^2 \right]^{1/2} = \sqrt{3} \tau_{\text{oct}} , \quad (76)$$

where  $\tau_{\text{oct}}$  is the octahedral shear stress and is defined by  $^{\tt l3}$ 

$$\tau_{\text{oct}} = \frac{1}{3} \left[ (\sigma_1 - \sigma_2)^2 + (\sigma_2 - \sigma_3)^2 + (\sigma_3 - \sigma_1)^2 \right]^{1/2} .$$
 (77)

In any octahedral plane in stress space, the hydrostatic component of stress is a constant. Furthermore, at any given radius perpendicular

\*Hill<sup>3</sup> calls this plane the  $\pi$  plane.

to the octahedral normal, the octahedral shear stress is a constant. Since all three principal stresses are equal along the octahedral normal, by a change of coordinates it can be shown that along any line n' parallel to the octahedral normal, all the principal stress differences are constant.

## The Plastic Strain Increment Vector

It is now convenient to define a plastic strain increment vector in stress space such that

$$d\overline{\epsilon}^{P} = d\epsilon_{1}^{P} \overline{i} + d\epsilon_{2}^{P} \overline{j} + d\epsilon_{3}^{P} \overline{k} .$$
(78)

By using Eq. (32), Eq. (78) can be rewritten in the form

$$d\overline{\epsilon}^P = \lambda \,\overline{\nabla} f \,, \tag{79}$$

where the gradient of f,  $\nabla f$ , is defined by the equation

$$\overline{\nabla} \mathbf{f} = \frac{\partial \mathbf{f}}{\partial \sigma_1} \cdot \mathbf{i} + \frac{\partial \mathbf{f}}{\partial \sigma_2} \cdot \mathbf{j} + \frac{\partial \mathbf{f}}{\partial \sigma_3} \cdot \mathbf{k} \cdot . \tag{80}$$

It is known that  $\overline{\nabla}f$  is perpendicular to the yield surface and points in the direction of increasing f, which is outward. Since  $\lambda$  is positive, it follows that the plastic strain increment vector is directed along the outward normal to the yield surface as shown in Fig. 6.

ORNL-DWG 67-3376



Fig. 6. Section of a Yield Surface Showing the Normality of the Plastic Strain Increment Vector.

## Characteristics of Yield Surfaces

Based on the definitions of  $d\overline{\epsilon}^{P}$  and  $\overline{\nabla} f$ , it is possible to determine two important characteristics of yield surfaces. The first characteristic is general and applies to all yield surfaces. The second characteristic applies whenever the condition of zero plastic volume change is known or assumed to hold.

The first commonly accepted characteristic of yield surfaces is that they must be flat or convex outward. The proof of this rule will not be given here, but one consequence of its violation will be discussed. Consider a set of strain measurements made on the surface of a structure that has undergone large plastic deformations under biaxial stress. If the biaxial yield locus of the shell material is allowed to have inflection points, there will be three stress ratios for which the plastic strain increment ratios will be the same. This condition is shown in Fig. 7.

ORNL-DWG 67-3377



Fig. 7. Cross Section of a Yield Surface Having Both Convex Outward and Concave Outward Portions (Not Permitted by Theory).

Under the assumption of an integrated flow rule (deformation theory) and rigid plasticity (elastic strains neglected) the solution for stresses will not be unique. The only way to avoid this ambiguity is to prevent its occurrence by preventing the yield locus from having concave outward portions. Thus the permissible characteristics of a yield surface are shown in Fig. 8. If the yield surface consists of flat pieces (planes), ambiguity is avoided by avoiding concave outward angles. Consequently,

ORNL-DWG 67-3378



ARC PS = FLAT PORTION

POINT S = OUTWARD POINTING CORNER

ARC SP = CONTINUOUS CONVEX OUTWARD PORTION

Fig. 8. Cross Section of a Yield Surface with Characteristics  $\operatorname{Per-mitted}$  by Theory.

only one set of assumptions regarding the directions of the major and minor principal axes\* will result in a solution satisfying all conditions.

It is mathematically possible to have an outward pointing corner in the yield surface, such as the point S shown in Fig. 8. In this case,  $d\overline{\epsilon}^P$  is confined to the plane normal to the edge line through S, but if all directions of  $d\overline{\epsilon}^P$  are assumed possible, then  $d\overline{\epsilon}^P$  can act in any direction between the normals to the adjacent surfaces. Although the direction of  $d\overline{\epsilon}^P$  is not uniquely determined by the state of stress at a corner, ambiguities do not arise in the solution of problems because the plastic strain increment ratios in "corner" regions are determined by compatibility.

If the condition of zero plastic volume change is known or assumed to hold, then Eq. (39) holds at every point on the yield surface. By using Eqs. (80) and (36), Eq. (39) can be rewritten in vector form as

$$\frac{\partial \mathbf{f}}{\partial \sigma_{\mathrm{m}}} = \nabla \mathbf{f} \cdot (\mathbf{i} + \mathbf{j} + \mathbf{k}) = 0, \qquad (81)$$

which implies that

$$\overline{\nabla} f \perp (\overline{i} + \overline{j} + \overline{k})$$
 (82)

\*The major axis is the direction of  $\sigma_1$ . The minor axis is the direction of  $\sigma_3$ .

everywhere on the yield surface. Therefore, if there is no plastic volume change associated with a given yield function, the yield surface for that yield function must be a prism of constant cross section in stress space, with its generators all parallel to the octahedral normal. Such a yield surface is therefore completely defined by its lines of intersection with any plane or set of planes in stress space. For example, two commonly used yield functions that are independent of the hydrostatic component of stress are the Von Mises yield function and the Tresca yield function. The Von Mises yield function is a constant times the octahedral shear stress. Therefore, as shown in Fig. 9, its line of intersection with the

ORNL-DWG 67-3379



Fig. 9. Intersection Lines of the Tresca and Von Mises Yield Surfaces with an Octahedral Plane in Stress Space.

octahedral plane is a circle; its line of intersection with a coordinate plane is an ellipse. The Tresca yield function is a constant times the maximum shear stress. Therefore, its lines of intersection with the coordinate planes are either rectangles or single straight lines and, as shown in Fig. 9, its line of intersection with the octahedral plane is a regular hexagon. If the two yield functions are made equivalent for uniaxial tension, they are equivalent whenever two principal stresses are equal. Under these conditions, the corners of the Tresca hexagon coincide with the Von Mises circle, as shown in Fig. 9. It can be seen that the Von Mises yield surface is convex outward everywhere and that the Tresca yield surface is piecewise linear, with only outward pointing corners.

## Determination of the Yield Locus for a State of Biaxial Stress

The intersection of a yield surface with any one coordinate plane in stress space, say the  $\sigma_3 = 0$  plane, can be determined from a biaxial test in which the stresses and the plastic strain increments in the 1 and 2 directions are measured.

From Eq. (32), the ratio  $d\epsilon_1^P/d\epsilon_2^P$  is given by

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon_{\mathbf{l}}^{\mathbf{P}}}{\mathrm{d}\epsilon_{2}^{\mathbf{P}}} = \frac{\frac{\mathrm{d}\mathbf{f}}{\mathrm{d}\sigma_{\mathbf{l}}}}{\frac{\mathrm{d}\mathbf{f}}{\mathrm{d}\sigma_{2}}}, \qquad (83)$$

but by the chain rule,

$$\frac{\partial \mathbf{f}}{\partial \sigma_1} = \frac{\partial \mathbf{f}}{\partial \sigma_2} \frac{\partial \sigma_2}{\partial \sigma_1} , \qquad (84)$$

where  $\partial \sigma_2 / \partial \sigma_1$  is the rate of change of  $\sigma_2$  with respect to  $\sigma_1$  with f and  $\sigma_3$  held constant. Substituting Eq. (84) into Eq. (83) gives

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon_{\mathbf{l}}^{P}}{\mathrm{d}\epsilon_{\mathbf{2}}^{P}} = \frac{\mathrm{d}\sigma_{\mathbf{2}}}{\mathrm{d}\sigma_{\mathbf{l}}}, \qquad (85)$$

where  $\sigma_2 = \sigma_2(\sigma_1, \sigma_3, f)$ . Let us define an angle  $\theta$  such that

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon_{1}^{\mathrm{P}}}{\mathrm{d}\epsilon_{2}^{\mathrm{P}}} = \frac{\partial\sigma_{2}}{\partial\sigma_{1}} = \tan\theta .$$
 (86)

At an arbitrary point in the  $\sigma_1, \sigma_2$  plane, say at the point B in Fig. 10, the angle ABC will be  $(90^\circ - \theta)$ , and the angle CBD will be  $\theta$ . The sum of these two angles, ABD, will always be 90°. Therefore, since BD is always tangent to the yield locus, AB is always perpendicular to the yield locus.

The yield locus can also be determined by connecting all the points in the  $\sigma_1, \sigma_2$  plane at which the value of the plastic work is the same. This method has the advantage of depending upon integration rather than



Fig. 10. Determination of the Yield Locus for Biaxial Stress.

differentiation. Therefore it should be more accurate numerically. Of course, theoretically, the two methods should give the same result. Therefore they can be used in combination with each other.

# Transformation of Yield Surface Equations into an Octahedral Coordinate System

The surfaces of most commonly used yield functions are defined by their octahedral cross sections and by the variation in size of these cross sections with hydrostatic stress. Therefore it is often convenient to refer the equation of a yield surface to a set of axes, two of which lie in the octahedral plane  $\sigma_m = 0$ , and the third of which lies along the octahedral normal.<sup>3,14</sup> This transformation of coordinates is easily made by using vector notation. Referring to Fig. 11, let the  $\sigma_u$  axis be the projection of the  $\sigma_1$  axis onto the octahedral plane, the  $\sigma_v$  axis be perpendicular to the u axis in the octahedral plane, and the  $\sigma_n$  axis be the octahedral normal. Since all projection lines to the octahedral plane

ORNL-DWG 67-3381

 $\sigma_{1} = 0; \sigma_{2} = \sigma_{3}$ (a)
(b)

Fig. 11. Octahedral Coordinate Axes in Stress-Space (Adapted from Ref. 14).

are parallel to the  $\sigma_n$  axis, any point in the  $\sigma_1, \sigma_n$  plane will be projected onto the  $\sigma_u$  axis. The line of intersection of the  $\sigma_1, \sigma_n$  plane with the  $\sigma_2, \sigma_3$  plane has the equation

$$\sigma_2 = \sigma_3 \quad (87)$$

The octahedral plane passing through the origin has the equation

$$\sigma_{\rm m} = 0$$
 . (88)

Therefore, if a vector  $\overline{U}$  is defined by the equation

$$\overline{U} = x\overline{i} + y\overline{j} + z\overline{k}$$
(89)

and is also assumed to lie along the  $\sigma_u$  axis in the  $\sigma_m = 0$  plane, its components must satisfy the relations

$$x + y + z = 0$$
 (90)

and

y = z . (91)

Therefore

$$x = -2y$$
, (92)

and

$$\overline{U} = (-y)(2\overline{i} - \overline{j} - \overline{k}) . \qquad (93)$$

If

$$(-y) = 1$$
, (94)

it follows that

 $\overline{U} = 2\overline{i} - \overline{j} - \overline{k} .$  (95)

Therefore the unit vector in the u direction, denoted by  $\overline{e_u}$ , is given by

$$\overline{e}_{u} = \frac{2\overline{i} - \overline{j} - \overline{k}}{\sqrt{6}} .$$
(96)

It is well known that the unit vector along the octahedral normal, denoted here by  $\overline{e}_n$ , has the equation

-

$$\overline{e}_{n} = \frac{\overline{i} + \overline{j} + \overline{k}}{\sqrt{3}} .$$
(97)

If the transformed coordinate system is to be right handed, its unit vectors must satisfy the relation

$$\overline{e}_{u} \times \overline{e}_{n} = \overline{e}_{v}$$
 (98)

Substituting Eqs. (96) and (97) into Eq. (98) gives

$$\overline{e}_{v} = \frac{\overline{k} - \overline{j}}{\sqrt{2}} .$$
(99)

Therefore the projected lengths of any stress vector onto the octahedral axes are given by

 $\sigma_{u} = \overline{\sigma} \cdot \overline{e}_{u} , \qquad (100a)$ 

$$\sigma_{\rm v} = \overline{\sigma} \cdot \overline{\rm e}_{\rm v} , \qquad (100b)$$

$$\sigma_{n} = \overline{\sigma} \cdot \overline{e}_{n} . \qquad (100c)$$

Since

$$\overline{\sigma} = \sigma_1 \overline{i} + \sigma_2 \overline{j} + \sigma_3 \overline{k} , \qquad (69)$$

it follows that 3,14

$$\sigma_{u} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{6}} \left( 2\sigma_{1} - \sigma_{2} - \sigma_{3} \right) , \qquad (101a)$$

$$\sigma_{\rm V} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} (\sigma_3 - \sigma_2), \qquad (101b)$$

$$\sigma_n = \frac{1}{\sqrt{3}} \left( \sigma_1 + \sigma_2 + \sigma_3 \right) . \tag{101c}$$

Furthermore, it follows from the Pythagorean theorem and Eq. (76) that

$$\sigma_{\rm u}^2 + \sigma_{\rm v}^2 = |\tau|^2 = 3\tau_{\rm oct}^2$$
 (102)

#### APPLICATIONS

The foregoing principles will now be applied to two rather general yield functions. The first yield function is the generalized Von Mises yield function proposed by Hill<sup>3,15</sup> for use with anisotropic metals. The second yield function is the well-known Mohr-Coulomb yield function used in soil mechanics.

## The Generalized Von Mises Yield Function of Hill

### Equations of Anisotropic Incremental Theory

Assuming that the characteristic axes of anisotropy coincide with the principal directions, Hill's yield function<sup>3,15,16</sup> is given by

$$f = \left[\alpha_{12}(\sigma_1 - \sigma_2)^2 + \alpha_{23}(\sigma_2 - \sigma_3)^2 + \alpha_{31}(\sigma_3 - \sigma_1)^2\right]^{1/2}, \quad (103)$$

where the  $\alpha_{ij}$ 's are constants. Since

$$\frac{\partial \mathbf{f}^2}{\partial \sigma_{\mathbf{i}}} = 2\mathbf{f} \frac{\partial \mathbf{f}}{\partial \sigma_{\mathbf{i}}}, \qquad (104)$$

it follows that

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{i}} = \frac{\partial f^{2}}{\partial \sigma_{i}} . \qquad (105)$$

Since

$$f^{2} = \alpha_{12}(\sigma_{1} - \sigma_{2})^{2} + \alpha_{23}(\sigma_{2} - \sigma_{3})^{2} + \alpha_{31}(\sigma_{3} - \sigma_{1})^{2} , \qquad (106)$$

$$\frac{\partial \mathbf{f}^2}{\partial \sigma_1} = 2\alpha_{12}(\sigma_1 - \sigma_2) - 2\alpha_{31}(\sigma_3 - \sigma_1) , \qquad (107)$$

and

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_1} = \frac{\alpha_{12}(\sigma_1 - \sigma_2) - \alpha_{31}(\sigma_3 - \sigma_1)}{f} . \qquad (108a)$$

Similarly,

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_2} = \frac{\alpha_{23}(\sigma_2 - \sigma_3) - \alpha_{12}(\sigma_1 - \sigma_2)}{f}$$
(108b)

and

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_3} = \frac{\alpha_{31}(\sigma_3 - \sigma_1) - \alpha_{23}(\sigma_2 - \sigma_3)}{f} . \qquad (108c)$$

Consequently, from Eq. (32), the associated incremental flow rule becomes

$$d\epsilon_{l}^{P} = \frac{\lambda}{f} \left[ \alpha_{l2}(\sigma_{l} - \sigma_{2}) - \alpha_{3l}(\sigma_{3} - \sigma_{l}) \right] , \qquad (109a)$$

$$d\epsilon_2^{P} = \frac{\lambda}{f} \left[ \alpha_{23}(\sigma_2 - \sigma_3) - \alpha_{12}(\sigma_1 - \sigma_2) \right] , \qquad (109b)$$

$$d\epsilon_{3}^{P} = \frac{\lambda}{f} \left[ \alpha_{31}(\sigma_{3} - \sigma_{1}) - \alpha_{23}(\sigma_{2} - \sigma_{3}) \right] . \qquad (109c)$$

Since f is a function only of the principal stress differences, it follows that there will be no plastic volume change, which is verified by summing Eqs. (109).

Although any positive value of  $\lambda$  will satisfy the flow rule, it is of interest to determine its algebraic form. By rearranging Eqs. (109),

$$\frac{f}{\lambda} d\epsilon_1^P = \sigma_1(\alpha_{12} + \alpha_{31}) - \sigma_2\alpha_{12} - \sigma_3\alpha_{31} , \qquad (110a)$$

$$\left(\frac{\mathbf{f}}{\lambda} \operatorname{d} \boldsymbol{\varepsilon}_{2}^{\mathrm{P}} = -\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{1} \boldsymbol{\alpha}_{12} + \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{2} (\boldsymbol{\alpha}_{23} + \boldsymbol{\alpha}_{12}) - \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{3} \boldsymbol{\alpha}_{23} \right), \quad (110b)$$

$$\frac{f}{\lambda} d\epsilon_3^P = -\sigma_1 \alpha_{31} - \sigma_2 \alpha_{23} + \sigma_3 (\alpha_{31} + \alpha_{23}) , \qquad (110c)$$

 $\sigma^{}_3$  may be eliminated from Eqs. (110a) and (110b) by subtraction. Subtracting

$$\alpha_{31} \frac{f}{\lambda} d\epsilon_2^{P} = -\sigma_1 \alpha_{12} \alpha_{31} + \sigma_2 (\alpha_{23} \alpha_{31} + \alpha_{12} \alpha_{31}) - \sigma_3 \alpha_{23} \alpha_{31}$$

from

ĩ

$$\alpha_{23} \frac{f}{\lambda} d\epsilon_{1}^{P} = \sigma_{1}(\alpha_{12}\alpha_{23} + \alpha_{23}\alpha_{31}) - \sigma_{2}\alpha_{12}\alpha_{23} - \sigma_{3}\alpha_{23}\alpha_{31}$$

gives

$$\frac{f}{\lambda} (\alpha_{23} \ d\epsilon_{1}^{P} - \alpha_{31} \ d\epsilon_{2}^{P}) = \sigma_{1} (\alpha_{12} \alpha_{23} + \alpha_{23} \alpha_{31} + \alpha_{31} \alpha_{12}) - \sigma_{2} (\alpha_{12} \alpha_{23} + \alpha_{23} \alpha_{31} + \alpha_{31} \alpha_{12}) . \quad (111)$$

Now, noting that  $\sigma_1$  and  $\sigma_2$  are both multiplied by the same coefficient, we let

$$\alpha_{12}\alpha_{23} + \alpha_{23}\alpha_{31} + \alpha_{31}\alpha_{12} = G .$$
 (112)

Then, by rearranging Eq. (111),

$$\sigma_{1} - \sigma_{2} = \frac{f}{\lambda} \frac{\alpha_{23} \ d\epsilon_{1}^{P} - \alpha_{31} \ d\epsilon_{2}^{P}}{\beta}, \qquad (113a)$$

and noting the pattern of subscripts on the right-hand side of Eq. (113a),

$$\sigma_2 - \sigma_3 = \frac{f}{\lambda} \frac{\alpha_{31} d\epsilon_2^P - \alpha_{12} d\epsilon_3^P}{G}$$
(113b)

and

$$\sigma_{3} - \sigma_{1} = \frac{f}{\lambda} \frac{\alpha_{12} \ d\epsilon_{3}^{P} - \alpha_{23} \ d\epsilon_{1}^{P}}{G} . \qquad (113c)$$

Consequently, substituting Eq. (113) into Eq. (103) gives

$$\lambda = \frac{1}{G} \left[ \alpha_{12} (\alpha_{23} \ d\epsilon_1^P - \alpha_{31} \ d\epsilon_2^P)^2 + \alpha_{23} (\alpha_{31} \ d\epsilon_2^P - \alpha_{12} \ d\epsilon_3^P)^2 + \alpha_{31} (\alpha_{12} \ d\epsilon_3^P - \alpha_{23} \ d\epsilon_1^P)^2 \right]^{1/2} .$$
(114)

Therefore  $\lambda$  represents a function of the principal plastic strain increments, the form of which is determined by the form of the yield function. In addition, the three expressions in Eq. (113) can be combined to yield the general expression

$$\frac{\alpha_{23} \ \mathrm{d}\epsilon_{1}^{\mathrm{P}} - \alpha_{31} \ \mathrm{d}\epsilon_{2}^{\mathrm{P}}}{\sigma_{1} - \sigma_{2}} = \frac{\alpha_{31} \ \mathrm{d}\epsilon_{2}^{\mathrm{P}} - \alpha_{12} \ \mathrm{d}\epsilon_{3}^{\mathrm{P}}}{\sigma_{2} - \sigma_{3}} = \frac{\alpha_{12} \ \mathrm{d}\epsilon_{3}^{\mathrm{P}} - \alpha_{23} \ \mathrm{d}\epsilon_{1}^{\mathrm{P}}}{\sigma_{3} - \sigma_{1}} = G \frac{\lambda}{\mathrm{f}}, \quad (115)$$

which is an alternate form of the incremental flow rule.

So far, there has been no condition invoked that would fix the algebraic form of the effective plastic strain increment. Suppose it is assumed that

$$\sigma_{\text{eff}} = f \tag{116}$$

and that<sup>2</sup>,<sup>3</sup>

$$dW_{p} = f d\epsilon_{eff}^{P} . \qquad (117)$$

These assumptions are logical, since they require that not only should there be a consistent relationship between the effective stress and the effective plastic strain but also that the area under the effective stressstrain curve should equal plastic work. Substituting Eq. (109) into Eq. (9) gives

$$dW_{p} = \frac{\lambda}{f} \left[ \alpha_{12} (\sigma_{1} - \sigma_{2})^{2} + \alpha_{23} (\sigma_{2} - \sigma_{3})^{2} + \alpha_{31} (\sigma_{3} - \sigma_{1})^{2} \right], \quad (118)$$

and substituting Eq. (106) into Eq. (118) then gives

$$dW_{p} = f\lambda . (119)$$

Therefore, by combining Eqs. (117) and (119),

$$d\epsilon_{eff}^{P} = \lambda$$
, (120)

a result which could have been anticipated by referring to Eq. (58).

## Equations of Anisotropic Deformation Theory

If the ratios of the principal stresses are assumed to remain constant during loading, the ratios of the principal plastic strain increments will also remain constant during loading. (These conditions are fulfilled under uniaxial loading.) Under these conditions, Eqs. (114), (110), and (113) can be integrated directly to give a set of deformation theory equations. Integrating Eq. (114) and using Eq. (120) gives

$$\epsilon_{\text{eff}}^{P} = \frac{1}{G} \left[ \alpha_{12} (\alpha_{23} \epsilon_{1}^{P} - \alpha_{31} \epsilon_{2}^{P})^{2} + \alpha_{23} (\alpha_{31} \epsilon_{2}^{P} - \alpha_{12} \epsilon_{3}^{P})^{2} + \alpha_{31} (\alpha_{12} \epsilon_{3}^{P} - \alpha_{23} \epsilon_{1}^{P})^{2} \right]^{1/2} . \quad (121)$$

If the secant modulus of the effective stress-strain curve is defined as

$$E_{p} = \frac{\sigma_{eff}}{\epsilon_{eff}^{P}} = \frac{f}{\epsilon_{eff}^{P}}, \qquad (122)$$

then by using Eq. (120), the integral of Eq. (110) is

$$\epsilon_{1}^{P} = \frac{1}{E_{p}} \left[ \sigma_{1} (\alpha_{12} + \alpha_{31}) - \sigma_{2} \alpha_{12} - \sigma_{3} \alpha_{31} \right], \qquad (123a)$$

$$\epsilon_{2}^{P} = \frac{1}{E_{p}} \left[ -\sigma_{1} \alpha_{12} + \sigma_{2} (\alpha_{23} + \alpha_{12}) - \sigma_{3} \alpha_{23} \right], \quad (123b)$$

$$\epsilon_{3}^{\mathbb{P}} = \frac{1}{\mathbb{E}_{p}} \left[ -\sigma_{1} \alpha_{31} - \sigma_{2} \alpha_{23} + \sigma_{3} (\alpha_{31} + \alpha_{23}) \right].$$
(123c)

By using Eqs. (115) and (120), the stress-plastic strain relations of anisotropic deformation theory can also be written in the alternate form

$$\frac{\alpha_{23}\epsilon_1^P - \alpha_{31}\epsilon_2^P}{\sigma_1 - \sigma_2} = \frac{\alpha_{31}\epsilon_2^P - \alpha_{12}\epsilon_3^P}{\sigma_2 - \sigma_3} = \frac{\alpha_{12}\epsilon_3^P - \alpha_{23}\epsilon_1^P}{\sigma_3 - \sigma_1} = G \frac{\epsilon_{eff}^P}{f} .$$
(124)

It may be noted immediately that Eq. (123) is a set of linear stressplastic strain relations that can be combined with Hooke's law, according to Eq. (1), to produce a set of linear stress-total strain relations. Of course,  $E_p$  is actually a variable that must be determined as a function of position. If power-law strain hardening is assumed, Eq. (63) gives

$$E_{p} = \left(\frac{c}{f}\right)^{1/n} f . \qquad (125)$$

If linear strain hardening is assumed, Eqs. (8) and (122) give

$$\epsilon_{\text{eff}}^{\text{P}} = \frac{\frac{f}{\sigma_0} - 1}{\frac{H}{H}}$$
(126)

and

$$E_{p} = \frac{Hf}{\frac{f}{f_{0}} - 1}$$
 (127)

Again, if there is no strain hardening,  $E_p$  is either undefined or indeterminate, since the plastic strains are not uniquely determined by the stresses for ideally plastic material.

The special case of deformation theory applied to an elastic-ideally plastic material presents an interesting problem from another point of view. For ideally plastic material, f remains constant, and for deformation theory, solutions are exact only when the stress ratios remain constant. These three conditions are sufficient to determine all three principal stresses. Therefore, no elastic-ideally plastic deformationtheory solution will ever be exact unless all three principal stresses stay constant after yielding. In graphical terms, the only set of principal stresses for which an exact solution exists is the intersection point of a radial line in stress space with the yield surface.

# The Coefficients of Anisotropy, $\alpha_{12}^{}$ , $\alpha_{23}^{}$ , and $\alpha_{31}^{}$

The three coefficients of anisotropy,  $\alpha_{12}$ ,  $\alpha_{23}$ , and  $\alpha_{31}$ , can be evaluated by comparing the uniaxial stress-plastic strain curves in the 1, 2, and 3 directions.

For uniaxial loading in the 1 direction,  $\sigma_2 = \sigma_3 = 0$ , and the result of combining Eqs. (122) and (123a) is that

$$\epsilon_{1}^{P} = \frac{\epsilon_{eff}^{P}}{f} (\alpha_{12} + \alpha_{31})\sigma_{1}, \qquad (128)$$

but from Eq. (103),

$$f = \sigma_1 (\alpha_{12} + \alpha_{31})^{1/2} . \qquad (129)$$

Therefore substituting Eq. (129) into Eq. (128) gives

$$\epsilon_{1}^{P} = (\alpha_{12} + \alpha_{31})^{1/2} \epsilon_{eff}^{P}$$
, (130)

and from Eq. (129),

$$\sigma_{1} = (\alpha_{12} + \alpha_{31})^{-1/2} f .$$
 (131)

Because of algebraic symmetry, it follows that for uniaxial loading in the 2 direction,  $\sigma_1 = \sigma_3 = 0$ , and

$$\epsilon_{2}^{P} = (\alpha_{23} + \alpha_{12})^{1/2} \epsilon_{eff}^{P}$$
, (132)

$$\sigma_2 = (\alpha_{23} + \alpha_{12})^{-1/2} f .$$
 (133)

Consequently  $\epsilon_{eff}^{P}$  and f may be eliminated to give

$$\epsilon_{2}^{\mathrm{P}} = \left(\frac{\alpha_{23} + \alpha_{12}}{\alpha_{12} + \alpha_{31}}\right)^{1/2} \epsilon_{1}^{\mathrm{P}}$$
(134)

and

$$\sigma_{2} = \left(\frac{\alpha_{23} + \alpha_{12}}{\alpha_{12} + \alpha_{31}}\right)^{-1/2} \sigma_{1} .$$
 (135)

Using the substitution

$$\left(\frac{\alpha_{23} + \alpha_{12}}{\alpha_{12} + \alpha_{31}}\right)^{1/2} = a$$
(136)

and taking logarithms on both sides of Eqs. (134) and (135) gives

$$\log \epsilon_2^{\rm P} = \log \epsilon_1^{\rm P} + \log a \tag{137}$$

and

$$\log \sigma_{2} = \log \sigma_{1} - \log a . \tag{138}$$

Consequently, the stress-plastic strain curves in the principal directions must plot parallel to each other on log-log paper, as shown in Fig. 12.

ORNL-DWG 67-3382



Fig. 12. Parallel Relationship on Log-Log Plot of Stress-Plastic Strain Curves for Anisotropic Material Obeying Hill's Yield Function.

The factor log a equals the logarithmic coordinate differences between the points of intersection of the two stress-plastic strain curves with a straight line having a slope of minus one.

From algebraic symmetry [interchanging the subscripts 2 and 3 in Eq. (136)] it follows that the scale factor between the 1 and 3 directions is defined by the equation

b = 
$$\left(\frac{\alpha_{23} + \alpha_{31}}{\alpha_{12} + \alpha_{31}}\right)^{1/2}$$
 (139)

Furthermore, b can be determined graphically from the equations

$$\log \epsilon_3^P = \log \epsilon_1^P + \log b$$
 (140)

and

$$\log \sigma_3 = \log \sigma_1 - \log b . \tag{141}$$

For a given material it would be convenient to define the coefficients  $\alpha_{12}$ ,  $\alpha_{23}$ , and  $\alpha_{31}$  in such a way that under uniaxial loading in a specified direction, the effective stress-strain curve would coincide with the stress-plastic strain curve. If it is specified that when  $\sigma_2 = \sigma_3 = 0$ ,

$$\mathbf{f} = \sigma_{1} , \qquad (142)$$

from Eq. (129)

$$(\alpha_{12} + \alpha_{31}) = 1 . (143)$$

Substituting Eq. (143) into Eq. (130) then gives

$$\epsilon_{\text{eff}}^{P} = \epsilon_{1}^{P} \cdot (144)$$

Three conditions are required for determining the three coefficients  $\alpha_{12}$ ,  $\alpha_{23}$ , and  $\alpha_{31}$ . The first condition, which is expressed by Eq. (143) is arbitrary. The other two conditions result from comparing the stress-plastic strain curves in the 2 and 3 directions with the stress-plastic strain curve in the 1 direction,<sup>2</sup> as explained below.

If the effective stress-strain curve is the stress-plastic strain curve in the 1 direction, Eq. (143) holds. Substituting Eq. (143) into Eqs. (136) and (139) gives

$$a = (\alpha_{23} + \alpha_{12})^{1/2}$$
 (145)

and

b = 
$$(\alpha_{23} + \alpha_{31})^{1/2}$$
. (146)

Squaring both sides of Eqs. (145) and (146) and adding gives

$$a^{2} + b^{2} = 2\alpha_{23} + \alpha_{12} + \alpha_{31}$$
 (147)

Substituting Eq. (143) into Eq. (147) and rearranging then gives the following equations for generally anisotropic material:

$$\alpha_{23} = \frac{a^2 + b^2 - 1}{2} , \qquad (148)$$

and substituting Eq. (148) into Eq. (145), squaring both sides, and rearranging gives

$$\alpha_{12} = \frac{a^2 - b^2 + 1}{2} . \tag{149}$$

From Eq. (143) it follows that

$$\alpha_{31} = \frac{b^2 - a^2 + 1}{2} . \tag{150}$$

For transversely isotropic material,

a = b, (151)

and consequently

$$\alpha_{12} = 1/2$$
, (152a)

$$\alpha_{23} = a^2 - 1/2$$
, (152b)

$$\alpha_{31} = 1/2$$
 . (152c)

Of course, the existence of a consistent theory does not constitute sufficient evidence to prove that all materials must obey it. Therefore, if the stress-plastic strain curves for a certain anisotropic material do not plot parallel on log-log paper, it cannot be concluded that either there is something wrong with the theory or with the material. If the curves are almost parallel, they can probably be fit by a set of parallel curves. If they are nowhere near parallel, it must be remembered that the  $\alpha$  terms in the expression for f will have partial derivatives with respect to the principal stresses and will thereby affect both the flow rule and the definition of the effective plastic strain.

If the effective stress-strain curve can be fit by either the power law or the linear strain-hardening law, an analytical determination of the factors "a" and "b" is possible. Taking antilogs on both sides of Eqs. (137) and (138) gives

$$\epsilon_2^{\rm P} = a \epsilon_1^{\rm P} \tag{153}$$

and

$$\sigma_2 = \frac{\sigma_1}{a} . \tag{154}$$

For power-law strain hardening, the stress-plastic strain curves in the 1 and 2 directions will be given by equations of the same form as Eq. (7). Therefore

$$\sigma_{1} = C_{1} \left( \epsilon_{1}^{P} \right)^{n}$$
 (155a)

and

$$\sigma_2 = C_2(\epsilon_2^P)^n . \tag{155b}$$

It should be noted that the strain-hardening exponent, n, must be the same in both directions. Substituting Eqs. (153) and (154) into Eq. (155b) gives

$$\frac{\sigma_1}{a} = C_2(a\epsilon_1^P)^n .$$
 (156)

Substituting Eq. (155a) into Eq. (156) then gives

$$\frac{C_1(\epsilon_1^P)^n}{a} = C_2(a\epsilon_1^P)^n .$$
 (157)

Consequently

$$\frac{C_1}{a} = C_2 a^n$$
, (158)

$$\frac{C_1}{C_2} = a^{n+1} , \qquad (159)$$

$$a = \left(\frac{C_1}{C_2}\right)^{1/(n+1)} .$$
 (160)

By the same argument,

$$b = \left(\frac{C_1}{C_3}\right)^{1/(n+1)} .$$
 (161)

For linear strain hardening, the stress-plastic strain curves in the 1 and 2 directions will be given by equations of the same form as Eq. (8). Therefore

$$\sigma_{l} = \sigma_{0l} (l + H_{l} \epsilon_{l}^{P})$$
 (162a)

and

$$\sigma_2 = \sigma_{02}(1 + H_2 \epsilon_2^P)$$
, (162b)

where  $\sigma_{01}$  and  $\sigma_{02}$  are the initial uniaxial yield stresses in the 1 and 2 directions. Substituting Eqs. (153) and (154) into (162b) gives

$$\frac{\sigma_1}{a} = \sigma_{02} (1 + aH_2 \epsilon_1^P) . \qquad (163)$$

Substituting Eq. (162a) into Eq. (163) then gives

$$\frac{\sigma_{0l}(l + H_l \epsilon_l^P)}{a} = \sigma_{02}(l + aH_2 \epsilon_l^P) . \qquad (164)$$

Consequently, at  $\epsilon_1^{P} = 0$ ,

$$\frac{\sigma_{01}}{a} = \sigma_{02} \tag{165}$$

and

$$a = \frac{\sigma_{01}}{\sigma_{02}} .$$
 (166)

However, Eq. (166) must hold at all values of  $\epsilon_1^{\rm P}$ . Therefore, substituting Eq. (165) into the left-hand side of Eq. (164) gives

$$\sigma_{02}(1 + H_1 \epsilon_1^P) = \sigma_{02}(1 + aH_2 \epsilon_1^P)$$
, (167)

which reduces directly to

$$H_1 = aH_2$$
, (168)

and thus

$$a = \frac{H_1}{H_2} = \frac{\sigma_{01}}{\sigma_{02}}$$
 (169)

By the same argument,

$$b = \frac{H_1}{H_3} = \frac{\sigma_{01}}{\sigma_{03}} .$$
 (170)

## Equations for Isotropic Material

For isotropic material, a = 1, and it follows from Eq. (152) that when a = 1,

$$\alpha_{12} = \alpha_{23} = \alpha_{31} = 1/2 . \tag{171}$$

Consequently, substituting Eq. (171) into Eq. (103) gives

$$f = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left[ (\sigma_1 - \sigma_2)^2 + (\sigma_2 - \sigma_3)^2 + (\sigma_3 - \sigma_1)^2 \right]^{1/2} . \quad (172)$$

By comparing Eqs. (77) and (172) it can be seen that for isotropic material,

$$f = \frac{3}{\sqrt{2}} \tau_{oct}$$
 (173)

Substituting Eq. (171) into Eq. (112) gives

$$G = \frac{3}{4}$$
 (174)

For incremental theory, substituting Eqs. (171) and (174) into Eq. (114) and substituting Eq. (120) on the left-hand side gives

$$d\epsilon_{eff}^{P} = \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3} \left[ (d\epsilon_{1}^{P} - d\epsilon_{2}^{P})^{2} + (d\epsilon_{2}^{P} - d\epsilon_{3}^{P})^{2} + (d\epsilon_{3}^{P} - d\epsilon_{1}^{P})^{2} \right]^{1/2} . \quad (175)$$

In addition, applying Eqs. (171), (174), and (120) to Eq. (115) gives

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon_{1}^{\mathrm{P}} - \mathrm{d}\epsilon_{2}^{\mathrm{P}}}{\sigma_{1} - \sigma_{2}} = \frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon_{2}^{\mathrm{P}} - \mathrm{d}\epsilon_{3}^{\mathrm{P}}}{\sigma_{2} - \sigma_{3}} = \frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon_{3}^{\mathrm{P}} - \mathrm{d}\epsilon_{1}^{\mathrm{P}}}{\sigma_{3} - \sigma_{1}} = \frac{3}{2} \frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon_{\mathrm{eff}}^{\mathrm{P}}}{\mathrm{f}} .$$
(176)

For deformation theory, Eqs. (175) and (176) are integrated to give

$$\varepsilon_{\text{eff}}^{\text{P}} = \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3} \left[ (\varepsilon_{1}^{\text{P}} - \varepsilon_{2}^{\text{P}})^{2} + (\varepsilon_{2}^{\text{P}} - \varepsilon_{3}^{\text{P}})^{2} + (\varepsilon_{3}^{\text{P}} - \varepsilon_{1}^{\text{P}})^{2} \right]^{1/2}$$
(177)

and

ſ

$$\frac{\epsilon_1^P - \epsilon_2^P}{\sigma_1 - \sigma_2} = \frac{\epsilon_2^P - \epsilon_3^P}{\sigma_2 - \sigma_3} = \frac{\epsilon_3^P - \epsilon_1^P}{\sigma_3 - \sigma_1} = \frac{3}{2} \frac{\epsilon_{eff}^P}{f} .$$
(178)

Equations (176) and (178) are known as the Von Mises incremental and deformation theory flow rules, respectively. By using Eq. (40), Eq. (177) can be rewritten in terms of any two principal plastic strains. For example, eliminating  $\epsilon_3^P$  gives

$$\epsilon_{\text{eff}}^{\text{P}} = \frac{2}{\sqrt{3}} \left[ (\epsilon_1^{\text{P}})^2 + \epsilon_1^{\text{P}} \epsilon_2^{\text{P}} + (\epsilon_2^{\text{P}})^2 \right]^{1/2} . \tag{179}$$

Of course, Eq. (179) has its incremental counterpart, the same as Eqs. (177) and (178).

# Equations Relating the Total Strains to the Stresses for Isotropic Material

If the applicability of deformation theory is assumed, it is possible to develop a set of equations relating the stresses to the total strains. This is the approach taken by Mendelson and Manson<sup>17</sup> in their work on thermal stresses. For isotropic material, Hooke's law states that

$$\epsilon_{1}^{E} = \frac{\sigma_{1}}{E} - \frac{\nu}{E} (\sigma_{2} + \sigma_{3}) + \alpha T , \qquad (180a)$$

$$\epsilon_{2}^{E} = \frac{\sigma_{2}}{E} - \frac{\nu}{E} (\sigma_{1} + \sigma_{3}) + \alpha T , \qquad (180b)$$

$$\epsilon_{3}^{E} = \frac{\sigma_{3}}{E} - \frac{\nu}{E} (\sigma_{1} + \sigma_{2}) + \alpha T . \qquad (180c)$$

Furthermore, for isotropic material, Eq. (123) reduces to

$$\epsilon_{1}^{P} = \frac{\sigma_{1}}{E_{p}} - \frac{0.5}{E_{p}} (\sigma_{2} + \sigma_{3}) , \qquad (181a)$$

$$\epsilon_2^{\mathbf{P}} = \frac{\sigma_2}{\mathbf{E}_p} - \frac{0.5}{\mathbf{E}_p} \left(\sigma_1 + \sigma_3\right) , \qquad (181b)$$

$$\varepsilon_{3}^{P} = \frac{\sigma_{3}}{E_{p}} - \frac{0.5}{E_{p}} (\sigma_{1} + \sigma_{2}) .$$
(181c)

Adding the elastic and plastic components of strain, as given by Eqs. (180) and (181), gives

$$\epsilon_{1} = \sigma_{1} \left( \frac{1}{E} + \frac{1}{E_{p}} \right) - \left( \frac{\nu}{E} + \frac{0.5}{E_{p}} \right) (\sigma_{2} + \sigma_{3}) + \alpha_{T} , \qquad (182a)$$

$$\epsilon_{2} = \sigma_{2} \left( \frac{1}{E} + \frac{1}{E_{p}} \right) - \left( \frac{\nu}{E} + \frac{0.5}{E_{p}} \right) \left( \sigma_{1} + \sigma_{3} \right) + \alpha T , \qquad (182b)$$

$$\epsilon_{3} = \sigma_{3} \left( \frac{1}{E} + \frac{1}{E_{p}} \right) - \left( \frac{\nu}{E} + \frac{0.5}{E_{p}} \right) (\sigma_{1} + \sigma_{2}) + \alpha T . \qquad (182c)$$

Subtracting Eqs. (182) by pairs gives

$$\epsilon_1 - \epsilon_2 = (\sigma_1 - \sigma_2) \left( \frac{1 + \nu}{E} + \frac{1.5}{E_p} \right), \qquad (183a)$$

$$\epsilon_2 - \epsilon_3 = (\sigma_2 - \sigma_3) \left( \frac{1 + \nu}{E} + \frac{1.5}{E_p} \right),$$
 (183b)

$$\epsilon_3 - \epsilon_1 = (\sigma_3 - \sigma_1) \left( \frac{1 + \nu}{E} + \frac{1.5}{E_p} \right).$$
 (183c)

It should be noted that the  $\alpha T$  terms have been eliminated by subtraction. Equation (183) can be rewritten in the form

$$\frac{\epsilon_1 - \epsilon_2}{\sigma_1 - \sigma_2} = \frac{\epsilon_2 - \epsilon_3}{\sigma_2 - \sigma_3} = \frac{\epsilon_3 - \epsilon_1}{\sigma_3 - \sigma_1} = \frac{1 + \nu}{E} + \frac{1.5}{E_p} .$$
(184)

By squaring both sides of each expression in Eq. (183), and adding the results,

$$\left(\frac{3}{\sqrt{2}} \epsilon_{\text{eff}}\right)^2 = \left(\sqrt{2} f\right)^2 \left(\frac{1+\nu}{E} + \frac{1.5}{E_p}\right)^2, \quad (185)$$

where, by definition,

$$\varepsilon_{\text{eff}} = \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3} \left[ (\varepsilon_1 - \varepsilon_2)^2 + (\varepsilon_2 - \varepsilon_3)^2 + (\varepsilon_3 - \varepsilon_1)^2 \right]^{1/2} . \quad (186)$$

Here  $\epsilon_{\rm eff}$  is called the effective total strain. Taking square roots on both sides of Eq. (185) and dividing by  $\sqrt{2}$  gives

$$\frac{3}{2} \epsilon_{\text{eff}} = f\left(\frac{1+\nu}{E} + \frac{1.5}{E_{p}}\right) .$$
 (187)

Substituting Eq. (122) into Eq. (187) gives

$$\frac{3}{2} \epsilon_{\text{eff}} = f \frac{1+\nu}{E} + \frac{3}{2} \epsilon_{\text{eff}}^{\text{P}} . \qquad (188)$$

Since, according to the effective stress-strain relation,

$$f = g (\epsilon_{eff}^{P})$$
, (189)

Eq. (188) is a direct relationship between the effective total strain and the effective plastic strain. Equation (188) can be inverted to give the effective plastic strain in terms of the effective total strain. Consequently the equation

$$\epsilon_{\text{eff}}^{\text{P}} = \psi(\epsilon_{\text{eff}}) , \qquad (190)$$

where  $\psi$  indicates a functional relationship, is a valid equation that can be used for analysis. It should be noted that Eq. (190) results from combining Hooke's law with the Von Mises condition, and therefore Eq. (190) is not a redundant relationship between the stresses and the elastic strains. It follows directly from Eq. (188) that

$$f = \frac{3E}{2(1 + v)} \left(\epsilon_{eff} - \epsilon_{eff}^{P}\right) .$$
 (191)

One important special form of Hill's yield function is the form applicable to a material such as graphite, \* which has one set of properties "with the grain" and another set of properties in the plane perpendicular to the grain. Such a material is called a transversely isotropic material. For transversely isotropic material, according to Eq. (152), the constants  $\alpha_{12}$  and  $\alpha_{31}$  may be taken equal to one-half. Under these conditions, the 2,3 plane is considered the plane of isotropy, and the 1 axis is considered the axis of anisotropy. The effective stress-strain curve is the stress-plastic strain curve in the 1 direction. Accordingly, the expression for f from Eq. (103) is given by

$$\mathbf{f} = \left[\frac{1}{2} (\sigma_1 - \sigma_2)^2 + \alpha_{23} (\sigma_2 - \sigma_3)^2 + \frac{1}{2} (\sigma_3 - \sigma_1)^2\right]^{1/2}$$
(192)

and

$$f^{2} = \frac{1}{2} (\sigma_{1} - \sigma_{2})^{2} + \alpha_{23} (\sigma_{2} - \sigma_{3})^{2} + \frac{1}{2} (\sigma_{3} - \sigma_{1})^{2} .$$
(193)

Now, by squaring both sides of Eq. (77) and multiplying by 9/2,

$$\frac{9}{2}\tau_{\text{oct}}^2 = \frac{1}{2}(\sigma_1 - \sigma_2)^2 + \frac{1}{2}(\sigma_2 - \sigma_3)^2 + \frac{1}{2}(\sigma_3 - \sigma_1)^2.$$
(194)

Then, by subtracting Eq. (194) from Eq. (193),

$$f^{2} - \frac{9}{2} \tau_{oct}^{2} = \left(\alpha_{23} - \frac{1}{2}\right) (\sigma_{2} - \sigma_{3})^{2} . \qquad (195)$$

Equation (195) can be transformed into the octahedral coordinate system by applying Eq. (102) on the left-hand side and Eq. (101b) on the righthand side. Performing these substitutions gives

\*Graphite does not actually exhibit a zero plastic volume change. However, until a more appropriate yield function can be derived, this assumption serves as an expedient.
$$f^{2} - \frac{3}{2} \left( \sigma_{u}^{2} + \sigma_{v}^{2} \right) = \left( \alpha_{23} - \frac{1}{2} \right) 2 \sigma_{v}^{2} .$$
 (196)

Therefore

$$\frac{3}{2}\sigma_{u}^{2} + \frac{4\alpha_{23} + 1}{2}\sigma_{v}^{2} = f^{2}, \qquad (197)$$

which is the equation of an ellipse in the octahedral plane. If  $\alpha_{23}$  is taken equal to one-half, Eq. (197) reduces to

$$\sigma_{\rm u}^2 + \sigma_{\rm v}^2 = \frac{2f^2}{3} , \qquad (198)$$

which represents the Von Mises circle.

### The Mohr-Coulomb Yield Function

## Derivation of the Yield Function

The principal reasons for discussing the Mohr-Coulomb yield function are that (1) the Mohr-Coulomb yield function is the only common example of a yield function that leads to a plastic volume change and (2) the equations for the Mohr-Coulomb yield function reveal the basic facts that slip is two dimensional and that plastic volume changes are caused by the occurrence of slip on planes other than the 45° planes of maximum shear stress. Plastic volume changes are the rule rather than the exception in the case of nonmetallic materials such as soil, concrete, and graphite. The derivation of the equations for the Mohr-Coulomb yield function demonstrates that plastic volume changes can be considered in plastic analysis by directly applying the principles contained in this report.

Not all the predictions of the Mohr-Coulomb yield theory have been observed experimentally. For instance, the occurrence of "corners" in the yield surface and the absence of any plastic strain in the direction of the intermediate principal stress are still conditions more hypothetical than real. Nevertheless, the theory is being presented here because it has already been used extensively for analysis and because it still

constitutes a very useful simplifying approximation for obtaining closedform solutions to problems.

The Mohr-Coulomb yield function is based on the concept that yielding is controled by internal friction plus cohesion.<sup>18,19</sup> According to this theory, as shown in Fig. 13, the point of tangency of the outer Mohr stress circle and a linear envelope gives the state of stress on, and the inclination of, the plane of yielding. For the determination of ultimate bearing capacities and limiting lateral earth pressures, soil is usually treated as a rigid ideally plastic material. However, there is nothing to prevent the Mohr-Coulomb yield function from being applied to a strainhardening material. In fact, investigations along these lines have been conducted by Drucker, Gibson, and Henkel,<sup>20</sup> and by Haythornthwaite.<sup>21</sup>



σ, NORMAL STRESS ----

Fig. 13. Mohr's Circle Diagram for the Mohr-Coulomb Yield Criterion.

From the diagram shown in Fig. 13, it can be seen that 18,19

$$\frac{\sigma_1 - \sigma_3}{2} = \left[\frac{-(\sigma_3 + \sigma_1)}{2} + c \cot \phi\right] \sin \phi , \qquad (199)$$

where, in contrast to the previous discussions,  $\sigma_1$  is the maximum principal tensile stress,  $\sigma_3$  is the minimum principal tensile stress, c is cohesion, and  $\phi$  is the angle whose tangent equals the coefficient of internal friction;  $\phi$  is called the angle of internal friction. Clearing fractions, Eq. (199) becomes

$$\sigma_1 - \sigma_3 = -(\sigma_3 + \sigma_1) \sin \phi + 2c \cos \phi . \qquad (200)$$

Consequently

$$\sigma_1(1 + \sin \phi) = \sigma_3(1 - \sin \phi) + 2c \cos \phi \qquad (201)$$

and

$$\sigma_1 \frac{1 + \sin \phi}{1 - \sin \phi} - \sigma_3 = \frac{2c \cos \phi}{1 - \sin \phi} .$$
 (202)

Ιf

$$\frac{1+\sin\phi}{1-\sin\phi} = m , \qquad (203)$$

it follows that

$$\frac{2\mathrm{c}\,\cos\phi}{1-\sin\phi} = 2\mathrm{c}\,\left(\frac{1+\sin\phi}{1-\sin\phi}\right)^{1/2} = 2\mathrm{cm}^{1/2} \,. \tag{204}$$

Substituting Eqs. (203) and (204) into Eq. (202) gives

$$m\sigma_1 - \sigma_3 = 2cm^{1/2}$$
 (205)

When  $\sigma_1 = 0$ ,  $\sigma_3 = -\sigma_c$ , and consequently

$$2\mathrm{cm}^{1/2} = \sigma_{\mathrm{c}} \quad . \tag{206}$$

Therefore

$$m\sigma_1 - \sigma_3 = \sigma_c \quad . \tag{207}$$

When  $\sigma_3 = 0$ ,  $\sigma_1 = \sigma_t$ , and consequently

$$m\sigma_t = \sigma_c$$
 (208)

and

$$m = \frac{\sigma_c}{\sigma_t} \quad . \tag{209}$$

For analysis, the yield function, f, is defined as

$$f = m\sigma_1 - \sigma_3 . \tag{210}$$

It can now be seen that the Mohr-Coulomb yield function represents a linear relation between the major and the minor principal stresses. In addition, if m is set equal to unity, the Mohr-Coulomb yield function reduces to the Tresca yield function. Furthermore, by adding a constant  $\sigma_{\rm m}$  to both principal stresses, it can be seen that, in general, f is not independent of  $\sigma_{\rm m}$ . Therefore, a plastic volume change is to be expected. Such volume changes are observed in granular soil.<sup>20</sup>

### The Incremental and Integrated Flow Rules

According to the flow rule given by Eq. (32),

$$d\epsilon_{1}^{P} = \lambda \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{1}} = m\lambda , \qquad (211a)$$

$$d\epsilon_2^P = \lambda \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_2} = 0 , \qquad (211b)$$

$$d\epsilon_{3}^{P} = \lambda \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma_{3}} = -\lambda . \qquad (2llc)$$

The plastic strain increment in the direction of the intermediate principal stress is zero. Therefore, Hooke's law will give the total strain in that direction for an elastic-plastic material. Because f is a linear function of the principal stresses, the plastic strain increment ratios are constant, even if the stress ratios are not, providing  $\sigma_1$  and  $\sigma_3$  continue to act in the same direction. Therefore, Eq. (211) can always be integrated directly to give the ratios of the total plastic strains. Accordingly

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}\epsilon_{1}^{P}}{\mathrm{d}\epsilon_{3}^{P}} = -\mathrm{m}$$
(212)

and

$$\epsilon_{1}^{P} = -m\epsilon_{3}^{P} . \qquad (213)$$

## Stress-Plastic Strain Relationships When the Three Principal Stresses Are Unequal

If Eqs. (10) and (59) are again assumed to hold, it follows that in multiaxial loading, with  $\sigma_1 > \sigma_2 > \sigma_3$ ,

$$dW_{p} = f d\epsilon_{eff}^{P} = \sigma_{1}m\lambda - \sigma_{3}\lambda = \lambda(m\sigma_{1} - \sigma_{3}) = f\lambda . \qquad (214)$$

Therefore

$$d\epsilon_{eff}^{P} = \lambda$$
 (215)

and

$$\int \lambda = \epsilon_{\text{eff}}^{\text{P}} . \tag{216}$$

Consequently, integrating Eqs. (211) gives

$$\epsilon_{1}^{P} = m \epsilon_{eff}^{P}$$
, (217a)

$$\epsilon_2^P = 0$$
, (217b)

$$\epsilon_{3}^{P} = -\epsilon_{eff}^{P} . \qquad (217c)$$

From Eqs. (217) it may be seen that the plastic volume change, also called the dilatation, is given by

$$\Delta V_{p} = (m-1) \epsilon_{eff}^{P} , \qquad (218)$$

and, using Eq. (217), that

$$\Delta V_{p} = (m-1)(-\epsilon_{3}^{P}) = \frac{m-1}{m} \epsilon_{1}^{P} . \qquad (219)$$

The plastic volume change is an expansion.

# Stress-Plastic Strain Relationships When Two Principal Stresses Are Equal

If two principal stresses are equal, the plastic strains in the directions of the two equal stresses are not uniquely determined by the flow rule. However, as shown in Fig. 14, the total plastic strain vector (the vector integral of  $d\overline{\epsilon}^{P}$ ) at a corner can always be resolved into two components, one normal to each of the two adjacent sides. The properties of the total plastic strain vector can then be deduced from the known properties of its two components.

For  $\sigma_1 = \sigma_2 > \sigma_3$ ,

$$\epsilon_{\mathbf{l}}^{\mathbf{P}} = \mathbf{m}\epsilon_{\mathbf{A}}^{\mathbf{P}} + \mathbf{0} = \mathbf{m}\epsilon_{\mathbf{A}}^{\mathbf{P}}$$
, (220a)

$$\epsilon_2^P = 0 + m\epsilon_B^P = m\epsilon_B^P$$
, (220b)

ORNL-DWG 67-3384



Fig. 14. Plastic Strain Vector and Its Components at a Corner of the Mohr-Coulomb Yield Surface.

$$\epsilon_{3}^{P} = -\epsilon_{A}^{P} - \epsilon_{B}^{P} = -(\epsilon_{A}^{P} + \epsilon_{B}^{P}) , \qquad (220c)$$

where  $\epsilon_A^P$  and  $\epsilon_B^P$  are the effective plastic strains associated with the two components of the total plastic strain vector. Adding Eqs. (220) gives

$$\Delta V_{p} = (m-1)(\epsilon_{A}^{P} + \epsilon_{B}^{P}) , \qquad (221)$$

and, by using Eq. (220c),

$$\Delta V_{p} = (m-1)(-\epsilon_{3}^{P}) . \qquad (222)$$

Furthermore, adding Eqs. (220a) and (220b) and using Eq. (220c), gives

$$\epsilon_{1}^{P} + \epsilon_{2}^{P} = -m\epsilon_{3}^{P} . \qquad (223)$$

Therefore

$$dW_{p} = f d\varepsilon_{eff}^{P} = \sigma_{1}(-md\varepsilon_{3}^{P}) + \sigma_{3}d\varepsilon_{3}^{P} = (m\sigma_{1} - \sigma_{3})(-d\varepsilon_{3}^{P}) = f(-d\varepsilon_{3}^{P}) \quad (224)$$

and

$$\epsilon_3^{\rm P} = -\epsilon_{\rm eff}^{\rm P} \, . \tag{225}$$

In uniaxial compression, when  $\sigma_1 = \sigma_2 = 0$ ,  $\sigma_3 = -f$ . (226)

For  $\sigma_1 > \sigma_2 = \sigma_3$ , a similar analysis gives

$$\epsilon_{1}^{P} = m\epsilon_{A}^{P} + m\epsilon_{B}^{P} = m(\epsilon_{A}^{P} + \epsilon_{B}^{P})$$
, (227a)

$$\epsilon_2^{\rm P} = 0 - \epsilon_{\rm B}^{\rm P} = -\epsilon_{\rm B}^{\rm P}$$
, (227b)

$$\epsilon_3^P = -\epsilon_A^P + 0 = -\epsilon_A^P$$
 (227c)

Therefore

$$\Delta V_{p} = (m-1)(\epsilon_{A}^{P} + \epsilon_{B}^{P}) , \qquad (228)$$

and by using Eq. (227a),

$$\Delta V_{p} = \frac{m-1}{m} \epsilon_{1}^{P} . \qquad (229)$$

Furthermore, adding Eqs. (227b) and (227c) and using Eq. (227a) gives

$$\epsilon_2^{\mathrm{P}} + \epsilon_3^{\mathrm{P}} = -\frac{\epsilon_1^{\mathrm{P}}}{\mathrm{m}}$$
 (230)

Therefore

$$dW_{p} = f d\varepsilon_{eff}^{P} = \sigma_{1} d\varepsilon_{1}^{P} + \sigma_{3} \left(-\frac{d\varepsilon_{1}^{P}}{m}\right) = \frac{m\sigma_{1} - \sigma_{3}}{m} d\varepsilon_{1}^{P} = f \frac{d\varepsilon_{1}^{P}}{m}$$
(231)

and

$$\epsilon_1^P = m \epsilon_{eff}^P$$
 (232)

In uniaxial tension, when  $\sigma_2 = \sigma_3 = 0$ ,

$$\sigma_1 = \frac{f}{m} . \qquad (233)$$

### A Few Consequences of the Mohr-Coulomb Theory

The stress-plastic strain curve in uniaxial compression gives the effective stress-strain curve directly, but the tensile stress-plastic strain curve is the same curve with the stress divided by m and the plastic strain multiplied by m. The tensile stress-plastic strain curve will fall below the compressive stress-plastic strain curve for m > 1. Furthermore, the two curves must plot parallel to each other on log-log paper. Therefore, m can also be determined by the graphical method illustrated in Fig. 12. From Eqs. (222) and (229), it can be seen that m can also be determined by measuring the axial strain and the plastic volume change in a triaxial test. It may be noted further that when m = 1, the plastic volume change is always zero, and the tensile and compressive stress-plastic strain curves coincide.

hold for the special case of the Tresca yield function, which applies to materials without internal friction ( $\phi = 0^{\circ}$ ).

Another important observation concerning the Mohr-Coulomb and the Tresca equations is that although they utilize an integrated flow rule, they are still based on incremental theory. Therefore the Mohr-Coulomb and the Tresca yield functions possess an important advantage over the Von Mises deformation theory for ideally plastic materials in that they can produce exact solutions with an integrated flow rule, whereas the Von Mises deformation theory cannot.

> GEOMETRICAL DERIVATION OF THE FLOW RULES FOR THE MOHR-COULOMB AND THE VON MISES YIELD FUNCTIONS

### The Mohr-Coulomb Yield Function

It is interesting to note that the flow rule associated with the Mohr-Coulomb yield function can also be derived by assuming that yielding is a process of slippage between thin parallel sections, as shown in Fig. 15, and that no plastic strain occurs in the direction of slip.<sup>22</sup> As shown in Figs. 13 and 16, the angle between the plane on which  $\sigma_1$  acts and the slip plane is  $(45^\circ - \phi/2)$ . Since no slippage occurs in the direction of  $\sigma_2$ , which acts normal to the paper in Fig. 16,  $\Delta t$ , as shown in Fig. 15, is zero, and therefore  $\epsilon_2^P$  is zero. It can also be seen in Fig. 16 that the angle between the direction of  $\epsilon_3^P$  and the direction of zero plastic strain, which is the slip direction, is  $(45^\circ - \phi/2)$ . Consequently, the Mohr diagram of plastic strain is as shown in Fig. 17. It is correct to draw a Mohr diagram of plastic strain because Eq. (1) is linear. Therefore, if the element shown in Fig. 2 is unloaded, all the elastic strains vanish and leave the plastic strains unchanged but equal to the total strains. From Fig. 17, it may be seen that

$$-\epsilon_{3}^{P} + x = \epsilon_{1}^{P} - x \qquad (234)$$

and that

$$\mathbf{x} = \frac{\boldsymbol{\epsilon}_{1}^{\mathrm{P}} - \boldsymbol{\epsilon}_{3}^{\mathrm{P}}}{2} \sin \phi . \qquad (235)$$



Fig. 15. Displacement Model for the Mohr-Coulomb Yield Criterion.

Substituting Eq. (235) into Eq. (234) and solving for  $\epsilon_1^P$  gives

$$\epsilon_{1}^{P} = -\epsilon_{3}^{P} \frac{1+\sin\phi}{1-\sin\phi} . \qquad (236)$$

By substituting Eq. (203) into Eq. (236), it may be seen that

$$\epsilon_1^{\rm P} = -m\epsilon_3^{\rm P} , \qquad (237)$$



Fig. 16. Stress Diagram for the Mohr-Coulomb Yield Criterion.

which agrees with Eq. (213). From the foregoing argument, it appears that Hooke's law should apply in the direction of slip, as well as in the direction of the intermediate principal stress.

For a material that obeys the Mohr-Coulomb yield function, slip is assumed to occur in only one direction. Evidently, for such a material, the assumption that the plastic strain increment ratios are uniquely determined by the state of stress is really equivalent to the assumptions that all the slip planes have a known orientation and that the plastic

ORNL-DWG 67-3386



Fig. 17. Mohr Diagram of Plastic Strain for the Mohr-Coulomb Yield Criterion.

strain in the direction of slip is zero. For Mohr-Coulomb material, when  $\sigma_1 > \sigma_2 > \sigma_3$ , the ratios of the plastic strain increments are independent of the principal stress magnitudes and depend only on the directions of the major and minor principal axes.

From Figs. 13 and 17 it can be seen that a plastic strain vector, the components of which are the slip-plane plastic shear strain,  $(\epsilon_1^P - \epsilon_3^P)$ cos  $\phi$ , and the plastic volume change,  $\epsilon_1^P + \epsilon_3^P$ , will be normal to the Mohr envelope in Fig. 13. This same relationship can be proven directly by using the flow rule and a slightly different expression for the yield function. Referring to Fig. 18, the yield condition can be described by the equation<sup>20</sup>

$$\tau_{\rm f} = c - \sigma_{\rm N} \tan \phi , \qquad (238)$$



Fig. 18. The Mohr Envelope and Its Associated Plastic Strain Increment  $\mbox{Ve} c \mbox{tor.}$ 

where  $\tau_{f}$  is the shear stress on the slip plane, c is cohesion, and  $\sigma_{n}$  is the normal stress on the slip plane. Since c is a parameter of the Mohr's circle envelope, the yield condition can be expressed by the equation,

$$f' = \tau_f + \sigma_N \tan \phi . \qquad (239)$$

By referring to Eqs. (206), (207), and (210), it can be seen that

$$f' = \frac{f}{2m^{1/2}} .$$
 (240)

According to Eq. (38) the incremental plastic volume change is given by

$$dV_{\rm p} = \lambda' \frac{\partial f'}{\partial \sigma_{\rm m}} . \tag{241}$$

The term  $\lambda'$  is defined by the condition

$$dW_{p} = f\lambda = f'\lambda' . \qquad (242)$$

68

Thus

$$\lambda' = 2m^{1/2}\lambda . \tag{243}$$

By the chain rule,

$$dV_{\rm p} = \lambda' \frac{\partial f'}{\partial \sigma_{\rm N}} \frac{\partial \sigma_{\rm N}}{\partial \sigma_{\rm m}} . \qquad (244)$$

If a hydrostatic stress is superimposed on the state of stress acting on the slip plane,  $\sigma_N$  changes by the amount of the added hydrostatic stress, but  $\tau_f$  is unaffected. Therefore

$$\frac{\partial \sigma_{\rm N}}{\partial \sigma_{\rm m}} = 1 \quad . \tag{245}$$

Substituting Eq. (245) into Eq. (244) and using Eq. (239),

$$dV_{p} = \lambda' \tan \phi . \qquad (246)$$

The slip-plane plastic shear strain increment will be given by

$$d\gamma_{\rm p} = \lambda' \frac{\partial f'}{\partial \tau_{\rm f}} = \lambda' \quad . \tag{247}$$

From Eqs. (246) and (247), it follows that

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}V_{\mathrm{p}}}{\mathrm{d}\gamma_{\mathrm{p}}} = \frac{\Delta V_{\mathrm{p}}}{\gamma_{\mathrm{p}}} = \tan\phi \,. \tag{248}$$

Therefore the vector whose components are  $\gamma_p$  and  $\Delta V_p$  is normal to the Mohr's circle envelope in Fig. 18. It is also evident from Eqs. (244) and (245) and from Fig. 17 that the plastic strain normal to the slip plane is equal to the plastic volume change. (Besides considering the flow rule, it has to be, since the plastic strains in the other two mutually perpendicular directions are zero.)

The above reasoning can also be applied to a material that yields simultaneously on three planes, with each plane being inclined to a different pair of principal axes and having zero slope in the direction of the third.<sup>23</sup> Since the slippage along each plane causes plastic strain in the direction of only two principal axes, the plastic strain along each axis is the sum of only two components: one for each of the two slip planes inclined to that axis. For instance, considering the plastic strain in the direction of  $\sigma_1$ , assuming m = 1, and assuming that the individual slip displacements are proportional to the corresponding maximum shear stresses, gives<sup>23</sup>

$$\epsilon_{13}^{\mathrm{P}} = \frac{\mathrm{k}(\sigma_1 - \sigma_3)}{2} \tag{249}$$

and

$$\varepsilon_{12}^{\mathrm{P}} = \frac{\mathrm{k}(\sigma_1 - \sigma_2)}{2} . \qquad (250)$$

Adding Eqs. (249) and (250) gives

 $\epsilon_{1}^{P} = \frac{k}{2} \left( 2\sigma_{1} - \sigma_{2} - \sigma_{3} \right) . \qquad (251)$ 

If the value of k happens to be given by

$$k = \frac{\epsilon_{eff}^{P}}{f} , \qquad (252)$$

it follows that

$$\epsilon_{1}^{P} = \frac{\epsilon_{eff}^{P}}{2f} \left( 2\sigma_{1} - \sigma_{2} - \sigma_{3} \right) . \qquad (253)$$

Equation (253) is identical to the expression for an isotropic material obeying the Von Mises yield function and subjected to radial loading. An incremental expression can be derived by assuming that

$$k = \frac{d\epsilon_{eff}^{P}}{f}; \qquad (254)$$

whereupon

$$d\epsilon_{1}^{P} = \frac{d\epsilon_{eff}^{P}}{2f} \left(2\sigma_{1} - \sigma_{2} - \sigma_{3}\right) . \qquad (255)$$

By rotating the indexes in Eq. (253), expressions for  $\epsilon_2^P$  and  $\epsilon_3^P$  can be obtained, and by subtraction the deformation theory flow rule, as given by Eq. (178), can be derived. Then by clearing fractions in the three expressions contained in Eq. (178), squaring both sides of each, and adding,

$$(\sqrt{2} f)^{2} \left[ (\epsilon_{1}^{P} - \epsilon_{2}^{P})^{2} + (\epsilon_{2}^{P} - \epsilon_{3}^{P})^{2} + (\epsilon_{3}^{P} - \epsilon_{1}^{P})^{2} \right] = \left( \frac{3}{\sqrt{2}} \epsilon_{eff}^{P} \right)^{2} \left[ (\sigma_{1} - \sigma_{2})^{2} + (\sigma_{2} - \sigma_{3})^{2} + (\sigma_{3} - \sigma_{1})^{2} \right]. \quad (256)$$

Therefore, if

$$f = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left[ (\sigma_1 - \sigma_2)^2 + (\sigma_2 - \sigma_3)^2 + (\sigma_3 - \sigma_1)^2 \right]^{1/2}, \quad (257)$$

it follows that

$$\epsilon_{\text{eff}}^{P} = \frac{\sqrt{2}}{3} \left[ (\epsilon_{1}^{P} - \epsilon_{2}^{P})^{2} + (\epsilon_{2}^{P} - \epsilon_{3}^{P})^{2} + (\epsilon_{3}^{P} - \epsilon_{1}^{P})^{2} \right]^{1/2} . \quad (258)$$

It is interesting to note that the geometrical derivation produces not only the Von Mises flow rule but also the definitions of the yield function and the effective plastic strain. Since m was taken equal to unity and the individual plastic strains were linearly combined, there is no plastic volume change.

## CROSS SECTIONS OF HILL'S YIELD SURFACE FOR TRANSVERSELY ISOTROPIC MATERIAL AND THE MOHR-COULOMB YIELD SURFACE

A useful device for displaying information about a particular yield function is the cross section of the associated yield surface in an octahedral plane. Therefore, it is appropriate to plot typical octahedral cross sections for the two general yield functions discussed in this report.

## Hill's Yield Function for Transversely Isotropic Material

The case of transverse isotropy is of particular interest with regard to graphite. The equation for the cross section of this yield surface is given by Eq. (197). Dividing both sides of Eq. (197) by  $f^2$  gives

$$\left(\frac{\sigma_{\rm u}}{\sqrt{2/3} \rm f}\right)^2 + \frac{4\alpha_{23} + 1}{3} \left(\frac{\sigma_{\rm v}}{\sqrt{2/3} \rm f}\right)^2 = 1 \ . \tag{259}$$

Let

$$\frac{\sigma_u}{\sqrt{2/3} f} = S_u$$
 (260)

and

$$\frac{\sigma_{\rm V}}{\sqrt{2/3} f} = S_{\rm V} . \tag{261}$$

Then

$$S_{u}^{2} + \frac{4\alpha_{23}^{2} + 1}{3} S_{v}^{2} = 1$$
 (262)

The stress-plastic strain curves for EGCR-type AGOT graphite have been measured by Greenstreet et al.<sup>24</sup> These curves can be expressed by the equations

$$\epsilon_{l}^{P} = \left(\frac{\sigma_{l}}{A_{l}}\right)^{\eta}$$
(263a)

and

$$\epsilon_2^{\rm P} = \left(\frac{\sigma_2}{A_2}\right)^{\eta} \quad . \tag{263b}$$

Since Eq. (163) can be written in the form

$$\epsilon_{\text{eff}}^{\text{P}} = \left(\frac{f}{C}\right)^{1/n} , \qquad (264)$$

it can be seen that

$$n = 1/\eta$$
, (265a)

$$C_1 = A_1$$
, (265b)

$$C_2 = A_2$$
 (265c)

Substituting Eqs. (265) into Eq. (160) gives

$$a = \left(\frac{A_{1}}{A_{2}}\right)^{\eta/(\eta+1)} .$$
 (266)

Consequently, using Eq. (152b),

$$\alpha_{23} = \left(\frac{A_1}{A_2}\right)^2 \eta / (\eta + 1) - \frac{1}{2} .$$
(267)

For EGCR-type AGOT graphite, the following average tensile values for the constants  $\eta$ ,  $A_1$ , and  $A_2$  can be obtained from Table 13 of Ref. 24:

$$\eta = \frac{\eta_1 + \eta_2}{2} = \frac{2.34 + 2.17}{2} = 2.25 ,$$

$$A_1 = 45,800 ,$$

$$A_2 = 27,400 .$$

Inserting these numerical values into Eq. (244) gives

$$\alpha_{23} = (1.67)^{1.39} - 0.50 = 1.54$$

Therefore Eq. (262) can be rearranged to read

$$S_u = [1 - (2.39) S_v^2]^{1/2}$$
 (268)

Based on Eq. (268), the concurrent values of  $S_u$  and  $S_v$  for EGCR-type AGOT graphite with transverse isotropy are given below:

Su u
1.00 0.95
0.89 0.78 0.64
0.53 0.37

Plotting these values of  $S_u$  and  $S_v$  gives the octahedral cross section of Hill's yield surface for EGCR-type AGOT graphite, as shown in Fig. 19.

## The Mohr-Coulomb Yield Function

Because of material isotropy, the octahedral cross section of the Mohr-Coulomb yield surface is symmetrical about each of the projected principal stress axes. Since the yield surface cross section is also piecewise linear, it is completely defined by the relative distances between the origin and any two opposite corners, all of which lie on the projected principal stress axes. As shown in Fig. 20, if the state of stress at the first corner is taken to represent uniaxial tension, then the state of stress at the opposite corner will represent a cylindrical state of stress having the same mean stress as the first corner. Since the mean stresses for both cases are equal, it follows that in case 2,

$$\sigma_{\mathbf{x}} + \sigma_{\mathbf{y}} + \sigma_{\mathbf{z}} = \sigma_{\mathbf{t}} \quad (269)$$

In this discussion, letter subscripts are used instead of number subscripts to prevent the ambiguity that would otherwise occur when there was a change in the relative magnitude of the principal stresses. Since in case 2,

$$\sigma_{z} = \sigma_{y}, \qquad (270)$$



Fig. 19. Octahedral Cross Section of Hill's Yield Surface for EGCR-Type AGOT Graphite with Transverse Isotropy.



Fig. 20. Stress States Used for Defining the Cross Section of the Mohr-Coulomb Yield Surface.

combining Eqs. (270) and (269) gives

$$\sigma_{\rm x} + 2\sigma_{\rm y} = \sigma_{\rm t} \quad . \tag{271}$$

The value of the yield function is the same in both cases, so

$$\mathbf{f} = \mathbf{m}\sigma_{\mathbf{t}} = \mathbf{m}\sigma_{\mathbf{y}} - \sigma_{\mathbf{x}} \quad . \tag{272}$$

Adding Eqs. (271) and (272) gives

$$(2 + m)\sigma_{y} = (1 + m)\sigma_{t}$$
 (273)

Therefore

$$\sigma_{\rm y} = \frac{1+{\rm m}}{2+{\rm m}} \sigma_{\rm t} \quad . \tag{274}$$

Substituting Eq. (274) into Eq. (271) and rearranging then gives

$$\sigma_{\mathbf{x}} = \frac{-\mathbf{m}}{2 + \mathbf{m}} \sigma_{\mathbf{t}} \quad (275)$$

ORNL-DWG 67-3390

For case 2, substituting Eq. (270) into Eq. (101a) and substituting the subscripts x, y, and z for 1, 2, and 3 gives

$$\sigma_{u2} = \frac{2(\sigma_x - \sigma_y)}{\sqrt{6}} . \qquad (276)$$

For case 1,

$$\sigma_{\rm ul} = \frac{2\sigma_{\rm t}}{\sqrt{6}} \,. \tag{277}$$

If

$$\beta = -\frac{\sigma_{u2}}{\sigma_{u1}}, \qquad (278)$$

it follows that substituting Eqs. (276) and (277) into Eq. (278) gives

$$\beta = \frac{\sigma_{\rm y} - \sigma_{\rm x}}{\sigma_{\rm t}} . \tag{279}$$

Then, by substituting Eqs. (274) and (275) into Eq. (279), it is found that

$$\beta = \frac{1 + 2m}{2 + m} .$$
 (280)

Substituting Eq. (203) into Eq. (280) then gives

$$\beta = \frac{3 + \sin \phi}{3 - \sin \phi} . \tag{281}$$

For many soils, the angle of internal friction is about 30°. For  $\phi = 30^{\circ}$ , sin  $\phi = 1/2$ , it is found that

$$\beta = 7/5$$
 (282)

The cross section of the Mohr-Coulomb yield surface for  $\phi = 30^{\circ}$  is shown in Fig. 21. Since the plotting scale for this figure is a matter of



Fig. 21. Octahedral Cross Section of the Mohr-Coulomb Yield Surface for  $\phi = 30^{\circ}$ .

convenience,  $\sigma^{}_{\rm u2}$  was taken equal to unity, and it was found that

$$\sigma_{11} = 1/\beta = 5/7$$
 .

### EXAMPLE PROBLEMS

In most practical problems in multiaxial plasticity the stresses and the plastic strains cannot be determined independently of each other. However, in a few situations the stresses can be determined independently of the plastic strains. The following two examples are of this type.

ORNL-DWG 67-3391

Because of their relative simplicity, these examples provide good initial illustrations of the general procedure for solving problems in multiaxial plasticity.

### Problem No. 1 - Hill's Yield Function

A 1-in.-diam cylindrical nuclear reactor fuel element is enclosed within a 0.015-in.-thick zirconium alloy cladding. For a safety analysis the plastic strains in the cladding are to be determined under a net internal pressure of 900 psi caused by fission-gas buildup. The operating temperature is 700°F.

The uniaxial stress-plastic strain curves of the cladding material at 700°F have been obtained and found to have the following equations:

$$\sigma_1 = 51,300 \ (\epsilon_1^P)^{0.17} \text{ psi},$$

in the circumferential direction, and

$$\sigma_2 = 33,800 \ (\epsilon_2^P)^{0.17} \text{ psi},$$

in the axial and radial directions.

From statics, the computed stresses in the cladding are as follows:

 $\sigma_1 = 30,000 \text{ psi}$ ,

circumferentially, and

 $\sigma_{2} = 15,000 \text{ psi},$ 

axially.

If the stress-plastic strain curve in the circumferential direction is chosen as the effective stress-strain relation, according to Eqs. (151) and (152),

> $\alpha_{12} = 0.50 ,$  $\alpha_{31} = 0.50 ,$  $\alpha_{23} = a^2 - 0.500 .$

Since power-law strain hardening has been assumed, the term "a" is determined by Eq. (160):

$$a = \left(\frac{C_1}{C_2}\right)^{1/(n+1)} = \left(\frac{51,300}{33,800}\right)^{1/1.17} = 1.43$$

Consequently

$$\alpha_{23} = (1.43)^2 - 0.500 = 1.54$$
.

From Eq. (103), with  $\sigma_3 = 0$ ,

$$\mathbf{f} = \left[0.50 \ (\sigma_1 - \sigma_2)^2 + 1.54 \ \sigma_2^2 + 0.50 \ (-\sigma_1)^2\right]^{1/2}$$

For the known values of the principal stresses, the yield function is computed to be

Since the stress ratios remain constant during loading, deformation theory is valid and the total plastic strains are given by Eq. (123):

$$\begin{split} \epsilon_{1}^{P} &= \frac{1}{E_{p}} \left[ \sigma_{1}(1.00) - \sigma_{2}(0.50) \right] , \\ \epsilon_{2}^{P} &= \frac{1}{E_{p}} \left[ -\sigma_{1}(0.50) + \sigma_{2}(2.04) \right] , \\ \epsilon_{3}^{P} &= \frac{1}{E_{p}} \left[ -\sigma_{1}(0.50) - \sigma_{2}(1.54) \right] . \end{split}$$

For power-law strain hardening, the plastic secant modulus,  $E_{\rm p}$ , is given by Eq. (125):

$$E_{p} = \left(\frac{C}{f}\right)^{1/n} f = \left(\frac{51,300}{30,300}\right)^{1/0.17} (30,300) = 667,000 \text{ psi}.$$

The plastic strains are therefore computed to be

 $\epsilon_{1}^{P} = 0.0337$ ,

$$\epsilon_2^{\rm P} = 0.0234$$
,  
 $\epsilon_3^{\rm P} = -0.0571$ 

The sum of the plastic strains is zero as expected.

## Problem No. 2 - The Mohr-Coulomb Yield Function

A prestressed concrete pressure vessel is lined internally with a l-in.-thick steel membrane liner anchored at close spacing to the concrete. The inside diameter of the vessel is 60 ft. The concrete is to have an ultimate compressive strength,  $f'_c$ , of 6000 psi. The applied prestress in the concrete at the inside surface of the vessel is to be 2700 psi circumferentially and 1350 psi axially. It is desired to determine whether the application of this much prestress to the concrete will cause general yielding in the steel liner. Since the liner is anchored to the concrete, its circumferential and axial strains will match those of the concrete, at the inside surface of the vessel, due to the application of the prestressing only.

The properties of the concrete can be taken as follows:

$$E = 1000 f'_{0} = 6,000,000 psi,$$

v = 0.12,

 $\epsilon_{ult} = 0.003$ 

(ultimate strain in uniaxial compression),

$$\phi = 30^\circ$$
.

The stress-strain curve of concrete in uniaxial compression can be assumed to have the equation

$$\in = \frac{\sigma}{E} + \left(\frac{\sigma}{B}\right)^2$$
,

when  $\sigma = f'_c$ ,  $\epsilon = 0.003$ , and therefore,  $B = 1.34 \times 10^5$  psi.

If the circumferential stress in the liner is assumed to be the yield stress, 30,000 psi, by statics the contact stress between the liner and the concrete is -83 psi (compression).

Since all three principal stresses in the concrete are unequal, Eqs. (217) apply, and

$$\epsilon_{1}^{P} = m\epsilon_{eff}^{P} ,$$
$$\epsilon_{2}^{P} = 0 ,$$
$$\epsilon_{3}^{P} = -\epsilon_{eff}^{P} .$$

From Eq. (203)

$$m = \frac{1 + \sin \phi}{1 - \sin \phi} = \frac{1 + 1/2}{1 - 1/2} = 3 .$$

From the ordering of the principal stresses

 $\sigma_1 = \sigma_r = -83 \text{ psi},$   $\sigma_2 = \sigma_z = -1350 \text{ psi},$  $\sigma_3 = \sigma_\theta = -2700 \text{ psi}.$ 

From Eq. (210),

$$f = m\sigma_1 - \sigma_3 = (3)(-83) - (-2700) = 2451 \text{ psi}$$
.

As shown by Eqs. (225) and (226), the uniaxial compressive stressplastic strain curve is the effective stress-strain curve with both signs changed. Therefore

$$e_{\text{eff}}^{\text{P}} = \left(\frac{f}{B}\right)^2$$
,

and consequently

$$\epsilon_{\text{eff}}^{\text{P}} = \left(\frac{2.451 \times 10^3}{1.34 \times 10^5}\right)^3 = 0.000334$$
.

Therefore the plastic strains in the concrete are

$$\epsilon_{1}^{P} = \epsilon_{r}^{P} = (3)(0.000334) = +0.00100$$
  
 $\epsilon_{2}^{P} = \epsilon_{z}^{P} = 0$ ,  
 $\epsilon_{3}^{P} = \epsilon_{\theta}^{P} = -0.00033$ .

,

Using Hooke's law, the elastic strains in the concrete are

$$\epsilon_{r}^{E} = +0.00007$$
 ,  
 $\epsilon_{z}^{E} = -0.00017$  ,  
 $\epsilon_{A}^{E} = -0.00042$  .

The total strains are obtained by adding the elastic and the plastic strains according to Eq. (1),

$$\epsilon_{r} = +0.00107$$
 ,  
 $\epsilon_{z} = -0.00017$  ,  
 $\epsilon_{\theta} = -0.00075$  .

Using Hooke's law again, the calculated circumferential stress in the steel liner for E =  $3 \times 10^7$  psi and v = 0.30 is

$$\sigma_{\theta} = \frac{E(\epsilon_{\theta} + \nu \epsilon_{z})}{1 - \nu^{2}} = 26,400 \text{ psi}.$$

This corresponds to a pressure between the steel liner and the concrete of -73 psi (compression). Correcting the radial stress results in only a 1% change in the value of the yield function, so the total strains can be considered substantially correct. Thus the steel liner does not yield under the application of prestress alone.

#### LIMITATIONS AND EXTENSIONS OF THE THEORY

The majority of the work in plasticity completed to date that has a direct engineering application consists of analytical, experimental, or numerical solutions to particular types of problems. In most cases, the behavior of metals was involved, and the condition of zero plastic volume change was known or assumed to hold. However, as has been explained, the general flow rule in plasticity is not restricted to yield functions that dictate a zero plastic volume change. In fact, some research has already been done in the field of soil mechanics that utilizes the Mohr-Coulomb function, which does lead to a nonzero plastic volume change. However, this yield function does not always give satisfactory results when applied to real materials.

The assumption of fixed principal axes made in this paper is not actually a restriction on the theory but, rather, a simplifying assumption made for this paper. One restriction that does apply to the theory as discussed here is that the effects of unloading and reloading are not considered.<sup>4</sup> Since unloading and reloading may proceed according to a different effective stress-strain curve, the theory must be extended to cover these cases.

In order to handle the many unsolved problems of analyzing the inelastic strains in nonmetallic materials such as soil, concrete, and graphite, some new yield functions will have to be derived. These new yield functions may indicate the occurrence of plastic volume increases under tensile loading but plastic volume decreases under compressive loading. A possible means of determining such a yield function would be to determine the intersection curves of its surface with a set of planes in stress space. These intersection curves could then be fit by a surface mathematically. The individual intersection curves might be determined by a combination of triaxial and thin-walled tube tests.

Another very interesting extension of the theory of plasticity is into the realm of nonlinear creep and relaxation. Considerable work of this nature has already been done.<sup>5,25-29</sup> The theories of nonlinear creep and plasticity are very similar.<sup>5,25,26</sup> Again, in the case of nonlinear creep, a reexamination of the definition of the effective inelastic (creep) strain might prove useful.

#### SUMMARY

The basic equations of multiaxial plasticity have been derived with the use of only calculus and vector algebra. By clearly stating all assumptions and introducing the basic equations in the proper sequence, it has been demonstrated that all the familiar equations of multiaxial plasticity can be derived without making arbitrary assumptions, such as the algebraic form of the effective plastic strain increment.

By using the plastic work equation,<sup>3</sup>

$$dW_{p} = \sigma_{eff} d\epsilon_{eff}^{P} , \qquad (10)$$

the flow rule has been derived without reference to the plastic work performed by the stress increments. Therefore, it appears that the classical concept of conservation of energy is sufficient, when combined with other accepted principles of mechanics, to establish a theory of plasticity.

The basic assumptions regarding plastic behavior used in this paper are listed below, in the order of their occurrence:

1. Plastic strains are time-independent nonlinear functions of the stresses and are permanent.

2. Elastic strains are time independent linear functions of the stresses and are recoverable.

3. Total strain equals elastic strain plus plastic strain combined linearly.

4. Elastic strains can be computed by Hooke's law.

5. In general, no unique relationship exists between the stresses and the total plastic strains.

6. A unique relationship exists between the stresses and the plastic strain increments.

7. The principal axes of stress and strain coincide and remain fixed. (This condition is not a general characteristic of plastic behavior. However, it is used in this paper to maintain algebraic simplicity.)

8. The initiation and progression of yielding are controlled by a yield function that is a function only of the principal stresses.

9. The yield function has the dimensions of a stress.

10. When yielding occurs, the increment in the yield function is either zero or positive.

11. A single effective stress-strain relation holds for all states of stress in the plastic range.

12. The effective stress is a function only of the principal stresses.

13. The effective stress has the dimensions of a stress.

14. The effective plastic strain is a function only of the principal plastic strains.

15. The effective plastic strain has the dimensions of a plastic strain.

16. The algebraic definition of the effective stress is always the same.

17. The numerical value of the effective plastic strain is always the same for a given state of stress, but its algebraic definition, in terms of the principal plastic strains, may depend on prior loading history. However, the algebraic definition of the effective plastic strain increment in terms of the principal plastic strain increments is always the same.

18. The ratios of the principal plastic strain increments are uniquely determined by the state of stress, independent of the ratios of the stress increments. (This assumption was shown to hold only at states of stress at which the yield function is continuous. At corners, the assumption does not hold because slip can occur independently in more than one direction.)

19. For every state of stress, there is some incremental loading path along which the plastic strain increment ratios remain constant.

20. The plastic work increment is the product of the effective stress and the effective plastic strain increment.

21. The effective plastic strain increment is a function only of the principal plastic strain increments.

22. The effective plastic strain increment has the dimensions of a plastic strain increment.

23. The plastic work performed by a set of stress increments is zero or positive. (This second-order differential plastic work quantity

was used in only one derivation of the flow rule. The assumption of its positive value was shown to be unnecessary by the proof that  $dW_p = f\lambda$ .)

24. The principal axes of stress and strain coincide with the axes of anisotropy, if any. (This too is a simplifying assumption, not a general condition. It is possible to consider the shear terms in basically the same manner as the normal stress terms.)

25. Slip causes no plastic strain in the direction of slip.

The fact that a total of 25 assumptions was used to construct a theory of plasticity helps to explain, at least in part, why assembling the various parts of the theory in the right order is difficult. However, without first putting the theory in proper order, it is difficult, if not impossible, to fully understand or utilize the techniques of plastic analysis. But without plastic analysis, there is no way to obtain a better understanding of some very important problems involving structural behavior and safety. For this reason, it is hoped that this report will contribute to a better understanding among practicing engineers of the basic principles of plasticity.

## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I wish to thank F. J. Witt and S. E. Moore of the Oak Ridge National Laboratory for their encouragement and many helpful suggestions during the writing of this report. In addition, I owe a special debt of gratitude to J. D. Lubahn of the Colorado School of Mines, who as a consultant to the Oak Ridge National Laboratory, gave the manuscript a thorough review and also contributed valuable advice by pointing out the requirements of a practically useful engineering report.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Commentary on Plastic Design in Steel, American Society of Civil Engineers Manual of Engineering Practice No. 41, 1961.
- 2. J. J. Jelinek, A. J. Latter, E. G. Thomsen, and J. E. Dorn, Plastic Flow in Metals, Report PB-15918, College of Engineering, University of California, Berkeley, California, May 1945. (This report is also designated Research Report OPRD No. W-200.)
- 3. R. Hill, <u>The Mathematical Theory of Plasticity</u>, Oxford University Press, London, 1964 (original printing 1950).
- 4. J. D. Lubahn, Deformation Phenomena, Chapter 12 in <u>Mechanical Behavior of Materials at Elevated Temperatures</u>, J. E. Dorn (Ed.), McGraw-Hill, New York, 1961.
- 5. J. D. Lubahn and R. P. Felgar, <u>Plasticity and Creep of Metals</u>, Wiley, New York, 1961.
- 6. G. Winter, Properties of Steel and Concrete and the Behavior of Structures, Paper No. 3264, <u>Trans. ASCE</u>, 126: 1054-1100 (1961).
- 7. O. Hoffman and G. Sachs, <u>Introduction to the Theory of Plasticity</u> for <u>Engineers</u>, McGraw-Hill, New York, 1953.
- 8. D. C. Drucker, Stress-Strain Relations in the Plastic Range of Metals - Experiments and Basic Concepts, Chapter 4 in Vol. 1 of <u>Rheology</u>, Academic Press, Inc., New York, 1956.
- 9. D. C. Drucker, Basic Concepts (of Plasticity), pp. 46-3-46-15, <u>Hand-book of Engineering Mechanics</u>, W. Flügge (Ed.), McGraw-Hill, New York, 1962.
- 10. W. T. Koiter, General Theorems for Elastic-Plastic Solids, pp. 167-218 in <u>Progress in Solid Mechanics</u>, Vol. I, J. N. Sneddon and R. Hill (Eds.), North Holland Publishing Company, Amsterdam, 1960 (distributed in USA by Interscience Publishers, Inc., New York).
- 11. M. C. Steele, Partially Plastic Thick-Walled Cylinder Theory, <u>J. Appl.</u> <u>Mech.</u>, 19: 133-140 (June 1952).
- 12. N. A. Weil et al., Studies of Reactor Containment Structures, IIT Research Institute Report IITRI 578P22-9, 1963.
- A. J. Durelli, E. A. Phillips, and C. H. Tsao, <u>Introduction to the</u> <u>Theoretical and Experimental Analysis of Stress and Strain</u>, McGraw-Hill, New York, 1958.
- K. H. Roscoe, A. N. Schofield, and A. Thurairajah, Yielding of Clays in States Wetter than Critical, <u>Geotechnique</u>, 13(3): 211-240 (September 1963).
- 15. R. Hill, A Theory of the Yielding and Plastic Flow of Anisotropic Metals, Proc. Roy. Soc. (London), Series A, 193: 281-297 (1948).
- L. W. Hu, Studies on Plastic Flow of Anisotropic Metals, <u>J. Appl.</u> <u>Mech.</u>, 23: 444-450 (September 1956).

- 17. A. Mendelson and S. S. Manson, Practical Solution of Plastic Deformation Problems in Elastic-Plastic Range, National Aeronautics and Space Administration Technical Report NASA-TR-R-28, 1959.
- 18. G. P. Tschebotarioff, <u>Soil Mechanics</u>, Foundations and Earth Structures, McGraw-Hill, New York, 1951.
- 19. R. M. Haythornthwaite, Mechanics of the Triaxial Test for Soils, Journal of the Soil Mech. Found. Div., Amer. Soc. Civil Engrs., 86: 35-62 (October 1960), and 87: 173-178 (April 1961).
- D. C. Drucker, R. E. Gibson, and D. J. Henkel, Soil Mechanics and Work Hardening Theories of Plasticity, <u>Trans. ASCE</u>, 122: 338-346 (1957).
- 21. R. M. Haythornthwaite, Stress and Strain in Soils, pp. 185-193 in <u>Proceedings of the Second Symposium on Naval Structural Mechanics</u>, Pergamon Press, New York, 1960.
- 22. D. C. Drucker and W. Prager, Soil Mechanics and Plastic Analysis or Limit Design, Quart. Appl. Math., 10: 157-165 (1952).
- 23. F. R. Shanley, Strength of Materials, McGraw-Hill, New York, 1957.
- 24. B. L. Greenstreet et al., Room-Temperature Mechanical Properties of EGCR-Type AGOT Graphite, USAEC Report ORNL-3728, Oak Ridge National Laboratory, January 1965.
- 25. I. Finnie and W. R. Heller, <u>Creep of Engineering Materials</u>, McGraw-Hill, New York, 1959.
- 26. J. A. H. Hult, <u>Creep in Engineering Structures</u>, Blaisdell Publishing Co., Waltham, Mass., 1966.
- 27. W. K. Wilson and E. A. Davis, Creep and Relaxation of Heavy Walled Cylinders With Specific Axial Boundary Conditions, <u>Joint Inter-</u> <u>national Conference on Creep, 1963</u>, William Clowes and Sons, Ltd., London, 1963.
- 28. G. Capriz, A Contribution to the Plasticity Theory of Creep, <u>Joint</u> <u>International Conference on Creep, 1963</u>, William Clowes and Sons, Ltd., London, 1963.
- 29. S. S. Manson, <u>Thermal Stresses and Low Cycle Fatigue</u>, McGraw-Hill, New York, 1966.

.
ORNL-4138

UC-80 - Reactor Technology

## Internal Distribution

l.	W. P. Barthold	33.	W. R. Martin
2.	S. E. Beall	34.	C. J. McHargue
3.	R. G. Berggren	35-49.	J. G. Merkle
4.	C. Brashear	50.	S. E. Moore
5.	E. E. Bloom	51.	L. F. Parsly
6.	W. E. Brundage	52.	A. W. Savolainen
7.	R. W. Carpenter	53.	M. J. Skinner
8.	C. E. Center (ORGDP)	54.	W. J. Stelzman
9.	C. J. Claffey	55.	J. R. Tallackson
10.	C. W. Collins	56.	D. B. Trauger
11.	F. L. Culler	57.	J. T. Vernard
12.	B. R. Fish	58.	D. R. Vondy
13.	M. H. Fontana	59.	A. M. Weinberg
14-23.	B. L. Greenstreet	60.	J. R. Weir
24.	R. C. Gwaltney	61.	R. C. Weir
25.	D. M. Hewette	62.	R. M. White
26.	D. O. Hobson	63.	R. P. Wichner
27.	C. K. Johnson	64.	G. T. Yahr
28.	C. R. Kennedy	65.	F. C. Zapp
29.	C. E. Larson (ORGDP)	66-68.	Central Research Library
30.	T. B. Lindemer	69-70.	Y-12 Document Reference Section
31.	R. N. Lyon	71-101.	Laboratory Records Department
32.	H. G. MacPherson	102.	Laboratory Records, RC

## External Distribution

103.	B. B. Broms. Swedish Geotechnical Institute. Stockholm. Sweden		
104.	J. Chinn. University of Colorado. Boulder. Colo.		
105.	W. S. Clouser. Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory		
106.	H. T. Corten. University of Illinois. Urbana. Ill.		
107.	D. C. Drucker. Brown University. Providence. R.I.		
108.	A. J. Edmondson, University of Tennessee, Knoxville, Tenn.		
109.	M. Esrig, Cornell University, Ithaca, N.Y.		
110.	R. P. Felgar, Space Technology Laboratories, Los Angeles, Calif.		
111.	K. H. Gerstle, University of Colorado, Boulder, Colo.		
112.	Harold Hessing, Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory		
113.	R. Hill, University of Cambridge, Cambridge, England		
114.	R. W. Holland, University of Tennessee, Knoxville, Tenn.		
115.	C. W. Lee, University of Tennessee, Knoxville, Tenn.		
116-118.	J. D. Lubahn, Colorado School of Mines, Golden, Colo.		
119.	W. D. Manly, Union Carbide Corporation, Stellite Division,		
	Kokomo, Ind.		
120.	S. S. Manson, NASA, Lewis Research Center, Cleveland, Ohio		

121. R. L. Maxwell, University of Tennessee, Knoxville, Tenn. 122. W. McGuire, Cornell University, Ithaca, N.Y. D. H. Merkle, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, Cambridge, 123. Mass. J. L. Mershon, USAEC, Washington, D.C. 124. J. E. Morrissey, SNPO, USAEC, Washington, D.C. 125. K. Newman, Imperial College of Science and Technology, London, 126. England F. N. Peebles, University of Tennessee, Knoxville, Tenn. 127. 128. H. Pih, University of Tennessee, Knoxville, Tenn. 129. J. F. Proctor, U.S. Naval Ordnance Laboratory, White Oak, Md. P. C. Rizzo, E. D'Appolonia, Consultants, Pittsburgh, Pa. 130. 131-133. J. C. Rowley, Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory M. A. Salmon, IIT Research Institute, Chicago, Ill. 134. W. S. Scheib, SNPO, USAEC, Washington, D.C. 135. J. Seldin, Union Carbide Corporation, Parma Research Center, 136. Cleveland, Ohio W. A. Shaw, Auburn University, Auburn, Ala. 137. 138. L. R. Shobe, University of Tennessee, Knoxville, Tenn. R. D. Snyder, West Virginia University, Morgantown, W.V. 139. 140. B. C. Sparks, University of Tennessee, Knoxville, Tenn. G. B. Spence, Union Carbide Corporation, Parma Research Center, 141. Cleveland, Ohio W. F. Swinson, Auburn University, Auburn, Ala'. 142. S. A. Szawlewicz, USAEC, Washington, D.C. 143. Tu-Lung Weng, Union Carbide Corporation, Parma Research Center, 144. Cleveland, Ohio G. Winter, Cornell University, Ithaca, N.Y. 145. 146. Z. Zudans, The Franklin Institute, Philadelphia, Pa. 147. F. R. Shanley, University of California, Los Angeles, Calif. 148-149. General Atomic Library (Attn: R. O. Marsh, T. E. Northup) 150-151. Reactor Division, AEC, ORO 152. Research and Development Division, AEC, ORO 153-430. Given distribution as shown in TID-4500 under Reactor Technology category (25 copies - CFSTI)

92